Digital investment for manufacturers: A literature review of challenges and good practices

Prepared by

Dr Andreas Schroeder, Dr Yang Zhao, Dr Daniel Andrews Advanced Services Group Aston University Birmingham, UK

Executive summary

Although the importance of digitalisation as a critical source of innovation and competitiveness among manufacturers is widely accepted, manufacturers struggle to make the necessary investments to capture these opportunities. To support manufacturers with their digitalisation journey, it is critical to develop a detailed understanding of the digital investment challenges manufacturers are facing and how they can be overcome. This report provides the findings of a systematic review of the academic and grey literature carried out to establish the state of the art on what is known on the diverse organisational, technical and process challenges manufacturers are facing with their investment into digitalisation and the good practices that are available to address them. It also evaluates the current theoretical contributions and gaps in the existing literature to develop a research agenda to help researchers target and accelerate their future investigations on the digitalisation of the manufacturing industry.











The full report and other resources to support manufacturers with their digitalisation journey can be found at **interact-hub.org**

This work was supported by the Economic and Social Research Council [Grant Ref: ES/W007231/1].

Contents

Executive summary	1
Introduction	4
Method	5
Academic literature	5
Business literature	7
Sources of literature	8
Themes	9
Challenges for digital investment	9
Processes/procedures	9
People	12
Technology	14
Infrastructure/network	16
Goals	19
Culture	20
Good practices to stimulate digital investment	22
Reconceptualizing the manufacturer as a digital first organisation	22
Change in locus of decision making	23
Change in performance framework	23
Change in scope	24
Change in evaluation methods	24
Theories & perspectives used	25
Organisational theories	25
Economic theories	27
Technology theory	28
Comparison between literature sources	30
Comparing Grey and academic literature	30
Comparing English, Chinese and German literature	30

Digital investment for manufacturers

Feedback from the review panel	31
Research agenda	33
Conclusion	
InterAct Network	
References	
Appendix: The literature catalogue	
Appendix: Chinese references	48

Introduction

The future success of manufacturing is dependent on its digitalisation. On the one hand, digitalisation helps manufacturers improve their operational efficiency (Gillani et al. 2020), develop innovative products (Stornelli, Ozcan, and Simms 2021) and create new customer value propositions (Schroeder et al. 2020). On the other hand, digitalisation has altered the competitive context for manufacturers. It provides a pathway for digital-native companies to reshape the manufacturing industry by threatening to capture more of the value that is being created. Without redeveloping their own business models to embrace digitalisation, manufacturers limit their future growth opportunities (Culot, Orzes, and Sartor 2019).

Despite the range of opportunities and threats digitalisation creates, the UK manufacturing industry lags in its digital investments (MakeUK 2020). A recent survey reveals that 94% of UK manufacturers believe their industry lacks digital investment, and 56% believe that UK manufacturers have already lost sales as a result (The Manufacturer 2022). 90% of the survey respondents consider underinvestment into digitalisation to be the industry's biggest productivity blocker. Even for digitally savvy companies, only 56% develop formal business cases to scrutinize their digital investment and 34% use comparative formal indicators to make their assessment, which is a lot lower among the remaining companies (6% and 2% respectively) (Colas et al. 2014). Another survey shows that 80% to 90% of business leaders can't accurately measure ROIs of their digitalisation initiatives (Louis, Geisert, and Blessing 2020) and companies reportedly direct funds to the latest digital trend to mimic their competitors, or for publicity reasons, but not because of effective business considerations (Campagna 2018).

Although the gap in investment into digitalisation among manufacturers is widely recognised, there is less clarity on the root causes of it. As individual studies point to different organisational or technical root-causes, it becomes increasingly clear that the gap is the result of multiple factors. In fact, focusing on individual factors in isolation may limit the understanding of the complexity of the situation manufacturers are facing and can limit the effectiveness of any initiatives for solving these. The ability of researchers and advisory services to support manufacturers with their critical digitalization journey depends on the development of a comprehensive understanding of the barriers they face.

To contribute to the development of such a comprehensive understanding, the present investigation sets out to review and consolidate the current insights on the digitalisation investment challenges among manufacturers and develop a research agenda that stimulate and guides research on it.

A systematic literature review was conducted to map out and consolidate the diverse range of challenges and good practices for digital investments among manufacturers. The review covers both the academic and grey literature to ensure that the understanding captures the range of challenges of digital investments. It also extends beyond the English language domain and includes the Chinese and German language literature, which are both very active in the digital manufacturing domain.

The systematic literature review generates a number of important insights which are highlighted in the report. In particular, it identifies

- a wide range of core challenges that affect the manufacturers' effective investment into digitalization. These include the aspects of the process/procedures, people, technology, infrastructure/network, goals, and culture that create the complexity in the decision-making of digital investment.
- a range of good practices individual manufacturers have employed to overcome some of the specific challenges manufacturers face in making effective digitalisation investments.
- the range of theories and theoretical perspectives that current research apply to guide investigations into effective digital investment decisions.
- a research agenda to theoretically ground future studies, which supports manufacturers
 with their investments into their digitalisation journey.

InterAct Network

The investigation and the report are funded by the InterAct Network which aims to understand the human issues resulting from the diffusion of new technologies in industry and works towards the creation of a digital innovation ecosystem to accelerate the innovation and diffusion of industrial digital technologies.

Method

The systematic review took several steps to identify, analyse and synthesise a diverse range of academic and business publications to ensure the breadth and depth of the available insights feeding into the review.

Academic literature

First, the research team identified the most suitable academic database, EBSCOHost, in the English language domain. Second, the research team developed, refined, and validated the search terms. We started by using the search terms of "digital" and "business case", which intended to capture the extensive and broad discussions in this area. Thousands of articles (12,722) appeared from the search, though with quickly diminishing relevance. The phrase "business case" was used in a wide

range of topics that lacks consistency. Where definitions of business cases were aligned, most academic articles did not discuss them in terms of investment. Thus, we replaced "business case" by "investment" in the search terms. The search terms returned more articles still (14,942). While some articles cover the broader digital narrative and context, the main concern was the lack of sector-specific relevance, which led us to include "manufacturing" in the search terms to define the industry setting. Thus, the initial search and screening of articles enabled us to decide the final search terms as:

- 'manufactur*' (to include manufacture, manufacturer, manufacturers and manufacturing)
- AND "invest" (to include investment. In quotation marks to avoid capturing "investigate",
 which was an issue noted in this search)
- AND 'digital*' OR 'technolog *' (as it became apparent from this search that many recent
 articles implicitly discuss digital when discussing manufacturing technology investments)

538 papers resulted from the search using these terms.

The third step was to select the most relevant and quality outputs for the review. We created a sample of 46 Journal articles. The three members in the research team read and labelled the articles by the perceived relevance as 'low', 'medium', or 'high' independently. Low ranking outputs were due to their technical or topic specificity (e.g. software or hardware innovation, or digital finance) or time of publication being more than 5 years ago. Medium ranking outputs were due to their breadth of scope or lack of depth (e.g. general commentary on sector trends). High ranking outputs met the agreed criteria of sector relevance and scope (the manufacturing firm), subject or topic (digital investment) and themes (discussing potential or existing issues, enablers or inhibitors associated with different aspects of the organisation). Based on the analysis of the sample articles, we developed the exclusion criteria:

- Non-firm level investment (e.g. foreign investment and trade balances)
- Non-digital technology (e.g. R&D in general and green technology only)
- Less relevant research topics (e.g. digital sourcing and finance, technology outcomes, and development of new product features)
- Book reviews (book reviews often provide less empirical evidence and discussions of the most up-to-date business practices)
- Published before 2017 (earlier outputs discuss future or emerging trends with lack of insight)

Moreover, as the focus of the review is business research, the Chartered Association of Business Schools (CABS) Academic Journal Guide (AJG) (CABS 2021) was used to sort and select the quality

outputs. The selection of papers focused on leading journals in the 4- and 3-star range. Eventually, we created a final catalogue of 37 English academic papers.

To create the Chinese academic catalogue, the research team identified the most appropriate outlets by using the Chinese Social Sciences Citation Index (CSSCI). Applying the same keywords in Chinese in Baidu Academic 百度学术 (one of the largest academic search engines in China) identified 146 articles. One of the team members, as a native speaker in Chinese, screened the articles by applying the same exclusion criteria, which created a final catalogue of 27 Chinese academic papers.

To create the German academic catalogue, the research team sought to identify the most appropriate outlets by using the German Business Scholar Citation Index (Schrader n.d.). The review of the journal list showed that very few of the recognized academic journals were German language based and none of the ones that were high ranking. In fact, the German Business Scholar Citation Index largely focused on the same English language journals that were represented and already captured in the Chartered Association of Business Schools (CABS) Academic Journal Guide (AJG) (CABS 2021).

Business literature

Unlike the academic literature which is catalogued in recognized databases, the business ("grey") literature lacks a central repository and format. Also, the outlets are not formally ranked as it is the done by the Chartered Association of Business Schools (CABS) Academic Journal Guide (AJG). This lack of central repository and formal ranking is widely recognized as a critical challenge for integrating grey literature into literature review (Adams, Smart, and Huff 2017; Soldani, Tamburri, and Van Den Heuvel 2018). Instead of being able to follow a formal process the consideration of the grey literature in a literature review requires the researchers to apply judgement to apply outlet control and source expertise (Adams, Smart, and Huff 2017).

The team started with searching and identifying the English language grey literature by using the Google web-search, with the use and combinations of keywords, scope limitations, consideration of the outlets and contribution. The keywords included 'manufacturer', 'digital', 'investment', 'business case' and 'financing'. To limit the findings to substantial publications the search was limited to PDF documents and limited to hits that are not older than five years. The search results were reviewed for relevance on the basis of the short preview Google provides, the title and the nature of the outlet. The search also focused on specific outlets to identify possible contributions. These included OECD, Worldbank, US and UK government publications. The search for the English language grey

literature led to an initial corpus of 32 publications. The initial corpus was then reviewed in detail based on the criteria applied for the academic publications. Following the application of these criteria 18 publications were used in the full analysis.

The team followed the same process to search for the Chinese language grey literature. The initial search used the Baidu web-search with the combinations of keywords including 'manufacturer' 制造 , 'digital' 数字, 'investment' 投资/投入, 'business case' 商业案例/实例 and 'financing' 融资. The search results were reviewed for relevance by using the excluding criteria. The search also focused on specific outlets like Alibaba Damo Academy 阿里巴巴达摩院, AliResearch 阿里研究院, China Academy of Industrial Internet 中国工业互联网研究院, iResearch 艾瑞咨询. The search for the Chinese language grey literature led to an initial corpus of 15 publications. The initial corpus was then reviewed in detail, which produced a final number of 8 publications used in the full analysis.

The search for the German language grey literature followed the process applied for the English. It focused on the use of the Google web-search with the use and combinations of keywords, scope limitations and the selected focus on individual outlets. The focus on the German speaking grey literature focused on combinations of the keywords 'Produzent', 'Hersteller', 'Invest*', 'Finanzierung', 'Digital*' and 'Industry 4.0'. To limit the findings to substantial publications the search was limited to PDF documents and limited to hits that are not older than 5 years. The search results were reviewed for relevance on the basis of the short preview Google provides in, the title and the nature of the outlet. The search also involved a focus on specific outlets to see their contributions. These included German, Swiss and Austrian governments. The search for the German language publications led to an initial corpus of 23 publications. The initial corpus was then reviewed in detail based on the same criteria applied above. Following the application of these a final number of 9 publications were used in the full analysis.

Sources of literature

Following the process of searching and identifying academic and grey literature across three centuries, a final catalogue consists of 99 articles (Table 1).

Table 1. Summary of the academic and grey literature articles

	English	Chinese	German	Sub-total
Academic	37	27	0	64
Grey	18	8	9	35
Sub-total	55	35	9	TOTAL 99

Themes

Challenges for digital investment

The review examined a wide range of academic and grey literature to identify the factors that are put forward to explain manufacturers' lack of digital investment and the challenges manufacturers face in making effective business cases for digital investment. The in-depth analysis of the diverse challenges that affect digital investment of manufacturers reveals that these challenges can be mapped against a socio-technical systems framework. The framework provides a structure to group the challenges into process/procedure, people, culture, goals, technology, and network themes. We explain each of the themes in the following section.

Processes/procedures

The process/procedure-category focuses on the challenges related to the actions or steps taken to make digital investment decisions. Specific challenges that fall into this category include:

Challenges related to measurement. A core challenge underlying the investment decisions were related to the measures that would guide the investment decision, in particular related to the two aspects of development or choice of measure as well as the application of the measures.

The right measures should be used to capture the wide range of implications of digital investment. While the traditional measures such as return on investments and profitability can hardly be applied to justify the digital implications, systematic digital investment measures have not been identified yet. Moreover, the manufacturing industry is moving to embrace digital technologies that make economic, social, and environmental impacts, whereas the integrated measures of these investment performances are yet to be discovered. Thus, the question of how to measure the outcome and wide implications of digital manufacturing remains challenging, which results in uncertainty.

The uncertainty continues with the use of these measures. In particular, the regular timeline for assessing the return of investment has been challenged in the digital context. Thus, the question is what measures should be used to reflect the long-term time frame that is often associated with digital investments.

Challenges related to investment process. The challenge of measurement is closely related to the challenges in the process of making investments. Digital investments are often part of an architecture, which requires a staged investment process that builds up the digital architecture and fully unfolds the digital implications. This results in a challenge for manufacturers that are thinking in discrete investments. Identifying the right timing of the investment brings the challenge to a higher level, because the puzzle pieces, as the outcomes of the staged investment process, might come

together at different times. Thus, it requires manufacturers to not only consider what portfolio of digital technologies to invest in, how to invest in the technologies, but also when to invest in each of these technologies and how to put the puzzle pieces together.

Challenges related to existing business process. Investing in digital technologies often triggers the reconfiguration of business processes, in which manufacturers face two important challenges including the lack of critical processes, disrupting the existing process, and standardising the new processes. Specifically, traditional manufacturers might follow a linear process of going from R&D, product development, to product selling, which lacks the experimentation approach. Digital investment requires an agile business process that allows manufacturers to carry out trials and make quick adjustments according to the period outcomes. This might destroy the established business process and routines, which amplifies the complexities at the operational level.

Challenges related to existing business model. Another key challenge relates to the link between digital investment and business models because technological innovations and business model changes often go hand in hand. The realisation of technological value, and thus the value of the digital investment, depends on the business model that explains how the focal firm and its transaction partners create, deliver, and capture value through digital technologies. In particular, a few studies discussed the challenges related to servitization that are triggered by digital investments, which highlighted the critical and urgent need to understand how manufactures can extract value from shifting from product-centric business model to service-led or hybrid business models.

Challenges related to existing organisational structure. Digital transformation does not end simply with implementing new technologies and letting them run. Rather, true digital transformation typically has profound implications for an organization—affecting the way the company is organised and structured. Small and medium sized manufactures might not have a clear organisational structure that can enable the implementation of digital technologies. In contrast, large manufactures might have legacy systems and structures that are not easy to adapt, which creates barriers to the effective use of digital technologies.

Table 2. Challenges related to the actions or steps taken to make digital investment decisions

Process/procedure themes	References
Challenges related to existing measurement	AliResearch (2022a)*,
 Measure development (KPI 	Bai and Sarkis (2017),
development, lifecycle costs of	Belvedere and Grando (2017),
developing/adopting a digital	Bokrantz et al. (2020),
technology, level of digitalisation,	Chen and Wang (2022)*,
exporting performance,	Cheng et al. (2018),

	internationalisation performance,	Chi et al. (2020)*,
	develop economic, social, and	Colas et al. (2014),
	environmental performance	Felsberger et al. (2022),
	measures)	Gawankar et al. (2020),
•	Measure application (Traditional	Grosch et al. (2021),
	investment metrics and processes are	Huawei (2017),
	not applicable to digital investment,	IBM (2021),
	the timing of ROI assessment,	Kamble et al. (2020),
	estimation of the long-term value)	Kromann and Sørensen (2019),
	,	Liu (2020)*,
		Ogbeibu et al. (2021),
		Qi and Cai (2020)*,
		Rose and Jones (2020),
		Siemens AG (2019),
		Strother and Ravens (2019),
		Wang (2021)*,
		Warwick Manufacturing Group (2021),
		Westerweel et al. (2018),
		Wischmann et al. (n.d.),
		Xie and Wang (2022)*
		Zhang et al. (2022a)*,
		Zhu et al. (2021)*
Challer	nges related to the investment	Campagna (2018),
process	_	Falkenberg et al. (2020),
proces:	Staged investment process	Fraunhofer Institute (2022),
	•	Rose and Jones (2020),
•	Struggle to find the right timing to	Tang et al. (2022),
Challan	adopt new technology	
	nges related to existing business	Belvedere and Grando (2017),
proces		Campagna (2018),
•	Lack of critical processes (lack of	Kwak et al. (2018),
	experimentation approach,	Rose and Jones (2020),
	inconsistent process)	Vedantam and Iyer (2021),
•	Redesign and standardisation	
	business processes (digital investment	
	amplify the complexity in the business	
	processes and operations)	
	nges related to the existing business	Chen et al. (2021)*,
model		Dong et al. (2021)*,
•	Reconfiguration of the business	iResearch (2019b)*
	model to accommodate new	Ricci et al.(2021),
	technologies	Song (2022),
•	Extracting value from digital enabled	Song et al. (2022b)*,
	servitization	v. Wangenheim et al. (2017)
	nges related to organisational	Bokrantz et al. (2020),
structu	re	iResearch (2019b)*,
•	Organisational structure that	Kalaitzi and Tsolakis (2022),
	facilitates the effective use of digital	Wu & Song (2020)*
	technologies	
•	Small size (SMEs face greater	
	opportunity cost, the failure of digital	
	-	

experimentation may cause the death
of SMEs)

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix

People

The people-category focuses on the challenges related to the individuals involved in making digital investment decisions. Specific challenges identified that fall into this category include:

Lack of decision-making structure. Digital investment is naturally associated with decision-making, in which manufactures find it challenging to establish an effective decision-making structure. The challenge starts at the management level as managers fail to recognise the digital opportunities or are incompetent to lead the digitalisation journey. Over-reliance on the management decisions create further problems because the viewpoints of employees in the front-line of the business are not considered and communicated through. There is also a misalignment of decision-making authority, in which manufactures struggle to understand not only how to make decisions but also who should make the decisions.

Lack of digital skills of managers and employees. A dominant challenge that lays across the different levels of individuals involved in the digital investment is the lack of digital skills.

Manufactures lack of experience, knowledge and expertise of digitalisation internally. They also have limited understanding of the funding sources and mechanisms in the digital environment. When manufactures seek external help and support, they face the expertise-sourcing challenge, that is, the difficulty to acquire digital competencies from outside the organisation. It is particularly tough for manufactures in geographic locations that have no digital tradition and environment to find highlevel of digital experts. The digital hubs in developed cities have been the go-to-destinations for digital professionals because they provide rich opportunities and systematic support for talents to grow and achieve their potential. Consequently, manufactures outside the digital hubs are much less attractive to digital talents. Due to the lack of existing expertise internally and externally, manufactures might decide to invest in developing digital expertise within the organisation.

However, many manufactures emphasis only on technologies while overlooking the significance of investing in people. As a result, when digital technologies are ready to use, people who interact with the digital technologies are incapable of achieving the targets.

Challenge related to resistance. A challenge that can put the entire digital investment at risk is the resistance from employees. Digital investment brings dramatic changes in jobs, in which employees might lose the traditional positions but, at the same time, struggle to build digital skills required by the new positions. It also disrupts the existing routine, which requires employees to adjust and

adapt to the new workflows. Therefore, employees question the digital investment decisions and refuse to cooperate. It is challenging to align employees with divergent interests and career paths, to get the influential leaders on board, and to create a cooperative environment to stimulate communication and learning.

People cost. Sourcing digital expertise from outside and developing digital expertise from inside both lead to people cost. Some employees might start building digital capabilities from scratch, which requires massive education and training expenses. Moreover, digital investment is a dynamic process in which the digital skills constantly need to be upgraded and renewed. Thus, manufactures face upskilling costs in order to keep up with latest technology trends.

Table 3. Challenges related to the individuals involved in making digital investment decisions

People themes	References
People themes Lack of decision-making structure • Managers fail to recognise the digital opportunities • Fail to involve employee representatives in decision-making • Misalignment of decision-making authority Lack of digital skills of managers and employees • Digitalisation expertise availability (lack of digitalisation expertise, limited understanding of funding knowledge, sources, and mechanisms) • Expertise sourcing challenge (difficult to acquire digital competencies from outside, lack of digital talents outside the digital hubs) • Expertise development challenge (excessive emphasis on technologies obscures the importance of developing people skills, lack of expertise development for human and robot interactions in multimode tasks, lack of plans to support employees' personal development)	References Branstetter et al. (2019), Colas et al. (2014) AliReseach (2022a)*, Branstetter et al. (2019), China Academy of Industrial Internet (2021)*, Colas et al. (2014), Da Roit and Iannuzzi (2022), Ferreira et al. (2021), Fraunhofer Institute (2022), Get It Right Initiative (n.d.), Innovation Finance Advisory (2019), Ogbeibu et al. (2021), Ricci et al.(2021), Rose and Jones (2020), Wang (2021)*, Xue (2021)*, Zhu et al. (2020)*
Challenge related to resistance Job destruction (reducing employment in traditional job positions, employees struggle to build digital skills and mindsets that are required by the digital jobs) Fail to create employee buy-in (Fail to get employees on board, fail to create high-	Domini et al. (2021), Sandrini (2021)

performance and attractive jobs, fail to improve working conditions)	
 Union challenges organisational decisions 	
People cost	Bokrantz et al. (2020),
Education and training cost	Da Roit and Iannuzzi (2022),
Upskilling cost	Get It Right Initiative (n.d.)

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix

Technology

The technology-category focuses on the challenges related to the required software and hardware that forms part of the digital investment. Specific challenges identified that fall into this category include:

Challenges related to cost of digital technology. A dominant barrier to digital Investment is the cost of technology. Manufactures face direct costs including search, purchase, and implementation costs, in which the budget may not be available. In addition, the cost-challenge is associated with the underlying economy of scale that drives the unit cost. While a lot of digital investments are highly scalable, manufactures need the scale to obtain an acceptable unit cost. Unless the scale is achieved, digital investments may seem very expensive. Manufactures also face switching costs when they replace the old with new technologies. The notion of switching costs is particularly strong in the digital economy, whereby technology vendors provide products/services for free to attract manufacturers in the beginning but increase price later when manufacturers are locked in. This results in a high switching cost when technology vendors change the pricing model.

Challenges related to attributes of digital technology. The intrinsic attributes of digital technology make it difficult to attract digital investment. Digital technologies are characterised by their evolving nature and uncertainties, where the technology iteration is increasingly accelerated. Any digital investment may quickly be outdated, which requires continuous investments that add to the technology cost. Moreover, information systems often need to interact with one another to create value, which requires the investment in a bundle of interdependent digital technologies. A lack of interoperability and compatibility between information systems may be a great concern in this case. The value of digital technologies and information systems heavily depends on the data, and accordingly, traditional manufactures have an urgent need to understand data, e.g. data integrity, data volume, and extracting value from data.

Challenges related to the understanding of technology. Making digital investment decisions requires a full understanding of digital technologies, which is concerned with the change of mindset, frame-breaking, and paradigm shift. However, there are gaps in understanding digital technologies

and their use among manufacturers. Manufacturers lack dynamic capabilities that are essential to putting digital technologies to use. The dynamic nature of digital transformation requires capabilities to engage in constant re-evaluation and reconfiguration of technologies. Moreover, manufacturers face digital opportunity ambiguity, in which different markets and environments suggest different technological trajectories. Digital technology is not just a set form, but a platform for optionality.

Challenges related to the management of technology. There are also management challenges that make it difficult to make an effective business case for digital investment. To begin with, manufactures are overwhelmed by the different types, categories, and packages of digital technologies. The diversified pricing models and solutions of technology vendors make it even more difficult to choose the right technology at the right cost. In addition, manufacturers have the option of developing the technologies in-house. In the complex technology-environment, technology vendors do not share design rules and make the integration across systems difficult if not impossible. This closely relates to the switching cost, which requires manufacturers to carefully select the technology and technology vendors at the early stage of development.

Table 4. challenges related to the software, hardware and networks required that forms part of the digital investment.

Technology themes	References
Challenges related to cost of digital technology	Accenture (2020),
Digital technologies are expensive (digital)	AliResearch (2022a)*,
technologies have a high total cost of	Beck et al. (2020),
ownership, including search, purchase and	Get It Right Initiative (n.d.),
implementation costs)	Grosch et al. (2021),
 Digital technologies require scale to become 	Ibi Research (2019),
affordable (economy of scale attribute of	iResearch (2019b)*,
digital technology)	Kalaitzi and Tsolakis (2022),
 Digital technologies create switching costs 	Ricci et al. (2021),
(switching cost between new and old	Siemens AG (2019),
technology, switching cost when technology	Sun and Ji (2022),
vendors change the pricing model)	Wischmann et al. (n.d.),
	Yang and Chen (2020),
	Zheng and Jiang (2022)*
Challenges related to attributes of digital technology	Bhatti et al.(2022),
 Digital technology development pace and 	Campagna (2018),
uncertainty (pace of technology change and	Colas et al. (2014),
technology uncertainty)	Fraunhofer Institute (2022),
 Digital technology interdependencies 	Get It Right Initiative (n.d.),
(information systems need to interact with	Kalaitzi and Tsolakis (2022),
each other to create value, lack of	Rose and Jones (2020),
interoperability and compatibility between	Trantopoulos et al. (2017),
information systems)	
 Digital technology and data dependency 	
(data integrity and scalability)	

Challenges related to the understanding of digital	Lo et al.(2020),
technology (mindset change, frame-breaking,	Mandal (2017)
paradigm shift)	
 Digital technology dynamic understanding 	
(difficult to build dynamic capabilities that can	
put technology in use)	
Digital opportunity ambiguity (multiple	
markets and different technological	
trajectories)	
Challenges related to the management of digital	eBrun (2022)*,
technology	Gong et al. (2021),
 Digital technology choices (too many 	iResearch (2019a)*,
technology categories to choose from)	Kamble et al. (2020),
Digital technology consumption (make or	Panchal and Iyer, (2020),
buy) (difficult decision of develop technologies	Ricci et al. (2021)
internally or buy from external)	Wang (2021)*,
Digital technology implementation challenge	Westerweel et al. (2018)
(lack of design rules across information	
systems, system integration)	

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix Infrastructure/network

The infrastructure/network -category focuses on the external parties and their resources that forms part of the digital investment process. Digital value creation is not an isolated job. Hence, the network aspects creates implications and challenges for the digital investment. Specific challenges identified that fall into this category include:

Challenges related to manufacturer network. Digital technologies have the potential to shift manufacturing production away from large-scale manufacturing plants to a network of distributed, smaller-scale localised and customisable manufacturing facilities. The conventional manufacturing supply chains give way to highly flexible and adaptive value networks that are able to meet the rapidly changing demands for new personalised products. Manufactures who are not familiar with the notion of collaborative manufacturing may find it challenging to work together in the form of synergetic whole with blurred boundaries. Moreover, stakeholders in the digitalisation may have divergent interests because they have different structures and goals, which creates barriers to managing multiple inherent risks and redefining organisational boundaries when repositioning in the innovation ecosystem. While some sectors are pioneers in digital transformation, other sectors suffer from weak industrial relations and fragmented policies at the industry level. Manufactures in these sectors may have no consolidated determination for digitalisation and lack of management practices to follow.

Challenge related to manufacturer networking capability. Another challenge relates to the manufacturer's networking capability. Acquiring, processing, analysing, and capitalising information

about market-change through working with suppliers, customers, and partners is important for manufactures to identify digital opportunities. In particular, digital technologies generate a significant amount of data, posing information processing challenges for decision-makers to look for information cues from the broader industry context to enable them to interpret and understand the implication of digital developments that coincide with the emergence of new market categories. Very often, digitalisation requires manufacturers to engage in new knowledge domains, in which the knowledge search in the wider ecosystem and industry context requires both breadth and depth. However, in reality, manufacturers may lack access to the knowledge hubs and/or lack of ability to search for external knowledge.

Challenge related to Customer. Investing in digital requires manufactures to interact with customers in new ways. Customers may have certain reservations to engage with digital. In other words, manufacturers may find themselves trying to sell customers something they don't know they need. The lack of commitment from customers hinders relations and exposes manufacturers to the threat of becoming captive product/service providers. Moreover, many manufacturers have limited understanding and experience of co-creating value with customers, in which they lack systematic approaches to interact with customers and involve customers in their digitalisation agenda. Digitalisation also requires manufacturers to shift from product-centric transactional sales for fixed-price offerings to solution-based long-term contracts for integrated products and services. This requires manufacturers to engage in more strategic conversations about complete solutions for customers rather than product features, as well as to adjust the pricing model from a mere capital expenditure to an operational expense model that is wrapped up in a service contract.

Challenge related to network partner. Investing in digital also requires manufacturers to involve partners in redefining the scope of the market and redesigning the activities in the industry value chain. An important partner that has often been overlooked is the finance partners. Manufacturers may lack interactions with the funding partners. In particular, manufacturers often do not know about the emerging innovative funding models that can accommodate digitalisation. Manufacturers may also be limited by the digital capabilities of third-party supply chain and value network partners. When multiple parties in the supply/value chain make a collective effort at digitalisation, manufactures on the downstream of the supply chain/value chain may struggle to negotiate with upstream suppliers about sharing the costs of digital investment due to a lack of bargaining power.

Table 5. Challenges related to the external parties and their resources that forms part of the digital investment process.

Information / Ninton and the sure	Deference
Infrastructure/Network themes	References

Challenge related to manufacturer network

- Lack of responsive networks (collaborative manufacturing requires highly flexible and adaptive value networks)
- Lack of alignment between multiple stakeholders (diverse stakeholder interests, lack mechanisms to manage multiple inherent risks among external parties, difficulty to redefine organisational boundaries when repositioning in the industrial ecosystem)
- Fragmented industrial policy and weak industrial relations
- Lack of understanding of the reshaping global value chain

Da Roit and Iannuzzi (2022),

Gwerder, Figueiredo, and da Silvaa (2019),

He (2020a)*,

He (2020b)*,

Huikkola et al. (2020),

iResearch (2021)*,

Li (2022)*,

Li et al. (2022)*,

Song et al. (2022)*,

Tsimiklis and Makatsoris (2019),

Wu & Song (2020)*,

Wu et al. (2022)*,

Yao (2022)*,

Zhang et al. (2022b)*,

Zhang & Yu (2020)*,

Challenge related to manufacturer networking capability

- Digital technology requires information capability (lack of ability to interpret information cues from the broader industry context, lack of information absorptive ability and capacity to identify digital opportunities, information overload makes the coordination and interaction with stakeholder complicated)
- Digital technology requires new knowledge domains (lack of external knowledge search in the ecosystem, lack of digital environmental knowledge, lack of access to regional and sectoral innovation and knowledge hubs)

China Academy of Industrial Internet (2021)*,

Estrada and Dong (2020),

iResearch (2019a)*,

Lo et al. (2020), Mandal (2017),

Prenzel et al. (2018),

Ricci, Battaglia, and Neirotti (2021)

Challenge related to customer

- Lack of engagement and commitment from customers (fail to develop attractive value propositions for customers, fail to involve customers in digitalisation)
- Lack of capability to co-create value with customers (lack of understanding of value cocreation, no agile approach to work with customers)
- Lack of new value delivery and capture capability (customer retention, new customer acquiring, monetising IT services)

AliResearch (2020)*,

AliResearch (2022a)*,

AliResearch (2022b)*,

Boehmer et al. (2020),

iResearch (2021)*,

Jiao & Liu (2020)*,

Sjödin et al. (2020),

v. Wangenheim, Wünderlich, and

Schumann (2017),

Yu & Wang (2022)*

Challenge related to network partner

- Lack of interaction with finance partners (access to external capital, lack of expertise on external funding)
- New interaction with supply chain partners
 (lack of IT investment from third parties in the supply chain, lack of IT capability of partners in

Accenture (2020), atene KOM (n.d.),

Ficarra et al. (2021)

Get It Right Initiative (n.d.),

Gong, Kung, and Zeng (2018),

Innovation Finance Advisory (2019),

Yang and Chen (2020), Yu & Wang (2022)*

	the value network, lack of bargaining power	
	when sharing costs with partners)	
•	Digitalisation requires new long-term	
	relationships	

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix

Goals

The goals -category focuses on the focal direction that drives the digital investment process. Specific challenges identified that fall into this category include:

Challenge related to goal development. Lack of agreement on digital goals is a major stumbling block for justifying the business case of digital investment. Decision-makers and managers struggle with defining and agreeing on the goals and scope of the digital change. It is difficult to align the organisation around the potential value of digital technologies. More broadly, multiple participants in the digital revolution like partners and suppliers may have even more diversified goals of digitalisation, which results in conflicting visions and strategies in investing in digital.

Challenge related to goal quality. There are challenges around the quality of the actual goal. Digital investment requires holistic thinking that consists of several levels like digital strategy, digital business model innovations, and digital technology implementation. Manufacturers put emphasis on the technological goals but ignore the strategic and operational levels that should align with the digital investment. Moreover, digital investment may be misaligned with the overall organisation goals. Aligning the goals requires manufacturers to develop a clear link between digital and strategy, which not only helps a manufacturer make smarter choices but also creates a clear path to value creation and capture. However, manufactures may lack a strategic vision, in which the overarching business strategy does not connect with the investment behind disparate digital priorities and initiatives. A clear direction guides all choices on digital investments, e.g. what, where, why, and with whom. Without this link, any digital activity would be aimless, resulting in blurred path to value-creation.

Challenge related to ambition in goal. Other challenges are related to the ambition in the goals. The greatest challenge lies in investing in digital manufacturing in a financially sustainable manner. Digitalisation requires manufacturers to understand and create the business case for scaled implementation of digital technologies. Small-sized manufacturers particularly face the barrier to building a scalable digital base. Manufacturers that focus on short-term results and lack long-term vision may lose patience quickly, whereas there is an inevitable time interval between digital investment and its desired performance effects. Consequently, the potential cost-reduction in the

supply chain, which are due to changes in reliability, production costs, and production lead-time, are neglected. Thus, the outcomes-led mindset should be expansive, accounting for value beyond short-term financial wins to include measures of growth, profitability, sustainability, and trust, all of which contribute to competitiveness. This provides a long-term strategic goal for the digital investment, which prevents manufacturers from going down the rabbit-hole of what's hot now in digital. The last challenge is the lack of ambition in the national goal, which fails to drive manufacturers in certain countries or areas to invest in scalable digital technologies and get involved in the advanced communities of digital manufacturing.

Table 6. Challenges related to the focal direction that drives the digital investment process

Goal themes	References
Challenge related to goal development	Bokrantz et al. (2020),
Lack of agreement on goals	Siemens AG (2019)
Challenge related to goal quality	AliResearch (2022a)*,
 Lack of holistic thinking of goals 	Belvedere and Grando (2017),
 Over focus on technological goals but ignore 	CapGemini Consulting (2011),
the bigger picture	China Academy of Industrial Internet
 Lack of alignment of goals (digital investment 	(2021)*,
and competitive strategy)	Cognizant (2020),
	Fraunhofer Institute (2022),
	Get It Right Initiative (n.d.),
	Rose and Jones (2020),
	Wang (2021)*,
	Warwick Management Group (2021)
Challenge related to ambition in goal	Campagna (2018),
 Lack of scale in digital manufacturer goals 	CapGemini Consulting (2011),
 Lack of macro-level vision (create monopoly 	Cheng et al. (2018),
power that kills SMEs vs. drive the	China Academy of Industrial Internet
development of the ecosystem/industry	(2021)*,
sector)	Cognizant (2020),
 Lack of long-term vision and targets 	Cui and Liu (2022)*,
 Lack of ambition in national goal 	Cognizant (2022),
	Get It Right Initiative (n.d.),
	Innovation Finance Advisory (2019),
	Siemens AG (2019),
	Warwick Manufacturing Group (2021),
	Westerweel, Basten, and van Houtum
	(2018)

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix

Culture

The culture-category focuses on the behaviours, institutions, and norms found in that drives the digital investment process. Specific challenges identified that fall into this category include:

Challenge related to buy-in. The lack of top-level sponsorship is an important barrier to digital investment because when top management teams are less skilled and more conservative about digital investments, this may limit the adoption of digital technologies. Leaders are obliged to spearhead the digital development, understand the performance potential of digital technologies, and ensure the digital change does not result in a sense of exclusion among employees. At the higher level, leaders are required to have the ability to formulate, communicate, and establish the values, visions, and culture to successfully manage change. During the digital transformation, there is a widespread perception among employees that their participation and involvement are limited to requests for partial, subordinate contributions relevant to secondary and minor aspects of organizational and projection dynamics, in which they suffer from the legacy power structures and find it difficult to challenge vertical decision-making processes. The impact of digital investment cuts across traditional silos, affecting multiple functions and departments of the manufacturer like R&D, production, marketing, customer experience and operations. Thus, digital touches every corner of the organisation, in which there are no clear owners of digital decision rights. This requires managers to have a firm-wide view that forms the unified cognitive basis for the digital transformation.

Challenge related to uncertainty and risk tolerance. The low tolerance for uncertainty is a major challenge to making digital investments. It is particularly difficult for manufacturers who traditionally have limited R&D activities to understand and undertake digital projects with high risks. By their very nature, digital technologies invite experimentation in a test-learn-tweak development environment. However, manufacturers may not have a systematic approach to carrying out the experimentations. The experimentations need to fit the overall digital strategy and serve the purpose of learning to continually enhance a living roadmap of digital interventions that amplify each other. The experimentations are also related to the ability to learn from inside and outside of the organisation, including summarising and reflecting on the lessons learned and best practices emerged. Digital investment also requires manufacturers to develop a long-term oriented culture, whereases, a clash between digital investment and traditional accounting and finance policies is common in reality because these policies do not support benefits that are only recognizable at the much later stage.

Challenge related to lack of trust. Another challenge that is typical in manufacturers that have limited digital experience is the lack of trust in digital technologies. There is an anxiety about the issues of trusting "black box" digital technologies like algorithms. Building the understanding of digital technologies entails a substantial cultural transition.

Table 7. Challenges related to the behaviors, institutions, and norms found in that drives the digital investment process

Culture themes	References
Challenge related to buy-in	Bokrantz et al. (2020),
 Lack of top-level sponsorship (skills and willingness of top-level management, the ability of top-level management to manage change) lack of cross-level ownership (fail to build a unified cognitive foundation for digitisation, lack of integrated organisational culture; vertical vs. horizontal decision-making; legacy power structures) 	Campagna (2018), Da Roit and Iannuzzi (2022), Kalaitzi and Tsolakis (2022), Ricci et al. (2021), Rose and Jones (2020), Siemens AG (2019)
 Challenge related to uncertainty and risk tolerance Uncertainty tolerance (lack of R&D focus, lack of experimentation-oriented culture, zero tolerance of failure) Lack of organisation learning (lack of reflection on lessons learned, lack of learning from outside organisations) Lack of long-term focus Lack of solid organisational culture 	Bokrantz et al. (2020), Brecher et al. (n.d.), Campagna (2018), Colas et al.(2014), Ficarra et al.(2021), Grosch et al.(2021), iResearch (2019b)*, Rose and Jones (2020), TCS (2021)
Challenge related to lack of trust	Bokrantz et al. (2020)
Lack of trust in digital technologies	

^{*} The Chinese references are provided separately in the Appendix

Good practices to stimulate digital investment

The second part of the literature review focused on the identification of good practices. These are suggestions or models that manufacturers should follow to help them overcome the challenges. Our review has identified a number of good practices and suggestions for manufactures to overcome the challenges. The range of themes capturing the good practices are summarized below.

Reconceptualizing the manufacturer as a digital first organisation

The need to reconceptualize the manufacturer as a digitally-driven organisation has emerged as a critical theme in a number of the literature sources examined. Manufacturers may traditionally consider digital as a set of enabling tools. However, there is a strong case that manufacturers reimagine digital as a critical extension of their core competencies hereby acknowledging its strategic role within manufacturers. Specific good practices that emerged under this theme include:

• The need to **develop a shared digital vision** across the organisation. At this point digitalisation and digital investments are often approached in silos, by different product-lines or individual business functions. However, digitalisation reaches across the

- manufacturer and capturing the value of digitalisation requires manufacturers to develop a shared vision for the organisation that aligns and guides their range of digital investments.
- A further core mind-set change manufacturers require is the need to develop a culture of continuous exploration of digital technologies. Manufacturers already have established practices for material-based explorations as part of their R&D activities but often do not have a culture of exploration when it comes to digital activities. Building a culture that embraces an understanding of the latest digital developments and the capability for digital innovation is critical for appreciating the scope and implications of digital investments.

Change in locus of decision making

In line with the reconceptualization of the manufacturer as a 'digital-first' organisation, the need to clearly locate and elevate the locus of digital decision-making has emerged as a critical theme in a number of the literature sources examined. The common manufacturer practise of localizing digital decision making within the core value -adding functions does not sufficiently take the crossorganisational nature of digitalisation and digital investments into account. Specific good practices that emerged under this theme include:

• The need to develop a shared evaluation process for digital projects across the organisation. Such a process would involve a central committee that acts as a guardian of the digital transformation and stirs and evaluates the individual projects with a firm-level perspective ensuring alignment across the different agendas and initiatives. Such a firm-wide wide approach for evaluation would not only ensure the critical alignment among individual projects and between projects and strategy, but also would help to justify projects based on their strategic contribution instead of just the short- and medium-term ROI considerations that would otherwise apply.

Change in performance framework

Another one of the core themes that emerged from the literature is the need to adjust the manufacturer's performance framework. Traditionally, performance frameworks among manufacturers are heavily focused on departmental profit and loss accounts with little room or incentive for strategic or riskier investments which limits the willingness to engage in digital investment. Specific good practices that emerge under this theme include:

 Re-evaluation of organisational KPIs. A number of the reviewed literature sources specifically emphasize the need to revise the organisational KPI's to reflect the change in priorities digitalization requires from manufacturers and remove the barriers to effective

- digital investments. Particular KPI's that could play an important role in guiding the digitalization journey of manufacturers include: number of pilots or option portfolio value.
- Integration of Risk. The need to treat and integrate risk evaluation and tolerance has
 emerged as another area of development manufacturers should consider. At his point there
 is little reward for risk-taking activities within manufacturing performance management
 frameworks even though risk-taking is an essential feature of digitalisation and is required in
 enabling and evaluating digital investments.

Change in scope

Another core theme identified focuses on the scope that should be applied to conceptualize and evaluate digital investments. Digitalization not only changes the boundaries within the organisation and the time-frame of initiatives but also the external boundaries and the evaluative scope of any innovation. Specific good practices that emerged under this theme include:

- Organisational scope. The value of a large number of digital initiatives are not limited to the
 manufacturer themselves but will affect (and often improve) the activities of supply chain
 partners and customers. Current investment considerations that do not take these external
 beneficiaries into account provide a limited picture of the possible benefits a digital
 investment can create. Taking into account the external implication is critical to get a holistic
 understanding of the of any digital investment.
- Time frame. The time-frames traditionally considered for evaluating investments often
 prioritise short-term gains over long-term opportunities. Digital investments are recognised
 for requiring long lead-times and follow S-shapes. It is important for manufacturers to
 acknowledge this differentiated value-creation trajectory digital investments create and
 provide frameworks that explicitly acknowledge these trajectories in the formal evaluation
 process.

Change in evaluation methods

An important core theme is also the need to add fundamentally new methods to evaluate the investments. The methods manufacturers traditionally adopt are limited in the way they can reflect some of the core strengths of digitalization. Hence, there is a need to explore the opportunities additional methods could offer for manufacturers and their digital investment decisions. Specific good practices that emerged under this theme include:

Portfolio method. Digital investments capture a large variety of initiatives which represent
different features but effectively interact and are interdependent on each other. A portfolio
perspective acknowledges this simultaneous divergence and interaction and would help

- manufacturers to ensure the essential features are captured in the evaluation of the digital investment decision (more in future research).
- Real options analysis. Digital investments are interdependent in the sense that they often
 build up on each other hereby creating opportunities. While an individual investment may
 not create a tangible value on its own, it might create an option that other investments can
 build upon. Recognising the options that digital investments create is essential to build up a
 long-term architecture of digital initiatives. Real option analysis is a method that specifically
 focuses on the recognition of these opportunities, and it would be important for
 manufacturers to consider how these can be integrated into their established evaluation
 methods.
- Business model focus. Digital investments go beyond the considerations of what digital technologies to purchase or develop, which may be concerned with the re-design of the fundamental business logic. This requires manufacturers to evaluate whether the existing business model can survive future competition and explore future business models. Thus, digital investments with a business model focus have the potential to create value for new customer segments, deliver value to the new and existing customer segments more effectively, and capture value more innovatively.

Theories & perspectives used

In addition to the core themes illustrating the range of challenges and good practices of digital investment, the review also examined the theories or theoretical perspectives used to drive the investigations. Current studies have explored digital investment in manufactures from a diverse range of theoretical perspectives (see table 8 for a summary):

Organisational theories

A number of theoretical perspectives that discuss or illustrate the digital investment challenges focus on the social context and its impact on the digital investment.

Resource based view (incl. knowledge-based view). The resource-based view provides a static perspective on the focal resources that enable a firm to achieve a sustainable competitive advantage. The theory emphasises the combination of internal resources, instead of its market position, as the source of success. The knowledge-based view of the firm identifies the knowledge resource as the most critical among the resources. The resource-based view has been used in several reviewed studies to highlight the importance of the availability of the firm's internal resources in making the most of their digital investments and the need to develop additional resources to compete in the digitalisation process (Felsberger et al. 2022)

Dynamic capability theory. Dynamic capability theory provides a process perspective to illustrate how critical resources are developed and renewed. Dynamic capabilities are often understood as the important buffer between a firm's existing resources and the ever-changing business environment, so that the firm can dynamically adjust its resource-base to maintain its sustainability and competitiveness (Wilden, Devinney, and Dowling 2016). Consequently, research draws on dynamic capability theory to understand how manufacturers can effectively align their resource base in order to match the market requirements and hereby draw value from the digital investments for themselves (Felsberger et al. 2022) and business partners (Gong, Kung, and Zeng 2018).

Organisational boundary theory and value co-creation. Organisational boundary theory provides an essential theoretical lens to investigate the strategic repositioning of manufacturers in the value network. The repositioning is complex and dynamic because the focal firm needs to move the boundaries based on the moves of other firms like partners and competitors. It is an interplay between the manufacture's identity, power, capability, and dependency (Huikkola et al. 2020). A successful boundary delineation requires manufacturers to answer the critical questions such as how we should position ourselves in the markets, what governance mechanism should be employed in different parts of the value system, how our identity should be changed, and how our organisational capability should be altered?

The repositioning in the value network and ecosystem often relate to value co-creation between manufacturers and other participants like partners, suppliers, customers, and sometimes competitors. An agile approach is key to value co-creation because it allows manufacturers to respond quickly to the power dynamics and seize developmental opportunities. Sjödin et al. (2020) proposed an agile co-creation model that provides insights into the phases, activities, and organisational principles that manufacturers can draw on partners' and customers' resources for successful cooperation.

Knowledge search strategy. Knowledge search strategy explains how manufacturers can source external knowledge from actors like technology vendors, universities, research centres, suppliers, and customers, which accelerates their adoption of digital technologies (Ricci, Battaglia, and Neirotti 2021). Such broad and in-depth knowledge search may trigger a phase of digital opportunity recognition, through which manufacturers understand, assess, and deploy digital technologies (Ricci, Battaglia, and Neirotti 2021).

Contingency theory. Contingency research focuses on context (contingencies that are exogenous to the organisation), response (organizational actions taken in response to contingencies), and performance (effectiveness between contingencies and responses), which can be used to explain

manufacturer's organisational change due to the digitalisation (Bokrantz et al. 2020). Within contingency theory, organizational change is the process of undergoing structural adjustment as a response to the contingencies, in which manufacturers face adjustment costs of money, time, and resources. In addition, adjustment costs are likely to be higher when change efforts involve simultaneous change of a set of complementary projects.

Portfolio theory. Several articles draw on a portfolio theoretical perspective to structure the decision-making approach. A portfolio theoretical perspective prioritises investments in order to maximize the value and risk trade-offs, and thus, optimises the organisational overall return of investment. A portfolio approach is the continuous process of selecting and managing the optimum set of project-oriented initiatives to deliver maximum business value and strategic alignment.

The application of the portfolio theorical approach to digital investment highlights the need to move away from considering projects and their funding individually and instead select and manage these optimum set of diverse projects that deliver maximum business value and strategic alignment. The resources highlight the need to centralize investment decision-making to achieve this portfolio approach (Colas et al. 2014). The portfolio approach also requires the dynamic management of project resources (Vedantam and Iyer 2021).

Real options theory. Real options theory puts an emphasis on providing decision makers with systematic and structured flexibility to adapt decisions in response to subsequent developments. Traditional methods (e.g. net present value) fail to accurately capture the economic value of investments in an environment of widespread uncertainty and rapid change. The real options method seeks to quantify the value and guide management flexibility in a world of uncertainty. The application of options theory to digitalization recognizes the uncertainty that these investments imply. In a simplified model some digital investments can be viewed as consisting of first-stage and second-stage investments. For example, a first-stage investment may be made in a data lake, and a second-stage investment may be made in a technology that uses the data lake for further value adding analysis. By undertaking the first-stage investment, the investor acquires a right (but not an obligation) to make a second-stage investment. However, the value of the second-stage investment is not known exactly at the time of first-stage investment. Hence, traditional ROI models may not be directly applicable to digital investments.

Economic theories

Also economic theories have been applied in the studies that highlight the digital investment's monetary value and the pricing mechanisms behind digital technologies.

Transaction cost theory. Transaction cost theory explores the choices that can achieve economic efficiency by minimizing the costs of exchange. In the digitalisation context, for example, manufacturer's decision of developing digital technologies in-house or purchasing digital technologies externally requires the decision-maker making a choice to use a firm structure or source from market by comparing the internal production cost with external coordination costs (Gong, Cheng, and Nault 2021).

Game theory and pricing models. Game theory is useful to study the interactions between technology vendors/IT infrastructure platforms and manufacturers. The digital investment decision of manufactures is affected by the pricing models of the platforms that provide digital infrastructure (Sun and Ji 2022). Moreover, technology vendors can use different pricing strategies to motivate the adoption of digital technologies. For example, depending on the competition in a market, technology vendors can use incentives or exclusive period to motivate massive or early adoption of the digital technologies (Tang, Wang, and Xu 2022).

Technology theory

Technology theory put an emphasis on the specific nature of the technology resource that is being considered and investigated.

Technical debt. Technical debt conceptualises the accumulation of the technology work that has previously not been carried out which now constrains the future technological trajectory. It is the accumulation of the short-cuts and missed innovations that create disproportional costs and interventions in the future. In the digitalisation context, technical debt describes the missed opportunities and their future costs as a consequence of a lack of investment. It stretches across lack of standardisation that prevents future high-value integration of data sources and applications.

TOE model. The TOE model considers technological, organisational, and environmental dimensions that simultaneously affect innovation adoption at the firm level. Digital investment is concerned with the technological factors, but more importantly, can be influenced by the organisational and environmental context (Kalaitzi and Tsolakis 2022). Thus, the TOE model is valuable in capturing the multi-dimensional characteristics of the digital investment decisions (Li, Chen, and Miao 2022).

Table 8. Challenges related to the behaviors, institutions, and norms found in that drives the digital investment process

Organisational theories		
Resource based view. The manufacturer's	(Bhatti et al. 2022),	
combination of resources as source of sustainable	(Felsberger et al. 2022),	
competitive advantage. Knowledge based view of the	(Gong et al. 2018),	
	(Trantopoulos et al. 2017)	

firm emphasises knowledge as the most critical resource.		
Dynamic capability theory. The manufacturer's ability to effectively adjust its core competencies.	(Bhatti et al. 2022), (Felsberger et al. 2022), (Gong et al. 2018), (Mandal 2017)	
Organisational boundary and value co-creation. The manufacture's strategic repositioning in the value system. The agile approaches required to value co-creation.	(Huikkola et al. 2020), (Sjödin et al. 2020)	
Knowledge strategy. Knowledge sourcing from external actors that enable the identification of digital opportunities and adoption of digital technologies.	(Ricci, Battaglia, and Neirotti 2021)	
Contingency theory. The manufacturers' organisational actions taken in response to external contingencies result in adjustment costs	(Bokrantz et al. 2020)	
Decision-making theories		
Portfolio theory. Assessing a portfolio of investments that reflect the diverse impacts, timehorizons, and risk levels of the individual investments.	(Colas et al. 2014), (Vedantam and Iyer 2021)	
Real options theory. Prioritising investments that provide manufacturers with the flexibility to respond to the future opportunities digital innovations may offer.	(Lo et al. 2020), (Vedantam and Iyer 2021), (Strother and Ravens 2019), (Louis, Geisert, and Blessing 2020), (Made Smarter n.d.), (Behrendt et al. 2021)	
Economic the	eory	
Transaction cost theory. Cost (e.g. production costs and/or coordination costs) is one of the primary determinants of the digital investment decision.	(Gong, Cheng, and Nault 2021)	
Game theory and pricing model. The interaction between technology vendor/digital infrastructure platform's pricing strategies and the manufacturer's technology investment.	(Tang, Wang, and Xu 2022), (Sun and Ji 2022)	
Technology theory		
Technical debt. The missed opportunities and their future costs due to a lack of technology investment.	(Panchal and Iyer 2020)	
Technological, organisational, and environmental (TOE) framework. Technological, organisational, and environmental dimensions that simultaneously affect the strategic decision of technology adoption.	(Kalaitzi and Tsolakis 2022), (Li et al. 2022)	

Comparison between literature sources

The literature review captured the core discussions and identified the emerging themes in both academic and grey literature considering different language outlets. While a systematic comparative analysis of the different outlets is beyond the scope of the study a number of observations have emerged during the course of the research.

Comparing Grey and academic literature

The review of the academic and grey literature side-by-side provided an opportunity to observe differences in the overall breadth, depth and rigor of the publications. Our review suggests that the grey literature offers significantly more breadth in the approaches used to investigate the topic and the range of themes that were considered. For example, the explicit considerations of the role the external finance partners play as well as the exploration of the goal and technology-related challenges are more prominently discussed in the grey literature then in the academic literature.

At the same time we found that the grey literature offers significantly more depth in the way the topics are examined and the explanations that are provided. The grey literature was found to be particularly strong in showcasing different scenarios in detail, perhaps limiting the generalisation opportunities through this as well. However, and perhaps expectedly, our research identified the academic literature to apply more rigor in the research process and to invest more time in ensuring the credibility of the findings. It is clear that there are plenty of critical opportunities to apply the academic approaches to investigate several of the core themes identified in the grey literature to enhance rigor and credibility of the research findings and provide better grounding of the management implications.

Comparing English, Chinese and German literature

The key themes identified across the three language domains with regards to the grey literature are largely the same, which shows that manufacturers face common challenges in relation to processes, people, technology, infrastructure, goals, and culture.

In contrast, differences in the English and Chinese academic studies emerged¹. Chinese academic literature tends to focus on two specific topics that are highly relevant to Chinese manufacturers. First, due to the large scale of exporting activities among Chinese manufacturers this topic has received prominence. For example, a few studies emphasized measuring the exporting performance in measure development (Chen & Wang, 2022*; Chi et al., 2020*; Liu, 2020*; Qi & Cai, 2020*; Wang,

¹ As German scholars publish their work in English language no specific German language academic discourse has been identified.

2021*; Xie & Wang, 2022*; Zhang et al., 2022a*; Zhu et al., 2021*). Second, a closely related topic is the understanding of the global value chain when it comes to the challenges in infrastructure and networks. The studies demonstrate that manufacturers operating in the global markets face challenges of positioning and competing in the global value chain, which makes the investment in digital technologies urgent but complex (He, 2020a*; He, 2020b*; Wu et al., 2022*; Yao, 2022*; Zhang et al., 2022b*; Zhang & Yu, 2020*). The English language academic literature seems to be approaching the topic more widely.

Feedback from the review panel

The preliminary findings of the research was sent to a review panel for comments and feedback. The panel consists of experts in both academic and industry, which provided valuable insights into the digital investment among manufacturers. The comments are synthesised in this section.

The review panel agreed on the challenges identified in the literature review. They believed that investing in digitalisation among manufacturers is concerned with multiple levels and aspects of factors that go beyond the digital technologies themselves. Thus, the framework of the sociotechnical system captures the complexity in making digital investments comprehensively. It provides an overview of the technological, organisational, and social challenges that manufacturers face when investing in digitalisation. To overcome the challenges, we suggested critical questions that are relevant to each challenge in the mini-guide for manufacturers to consider (please see the questions in the mini-guide). The review panel believed these questions valuable and insightful. They provided the right starting point for manufacturers to frame their digital investment strategy and to capture the opportunities digitalisation offers.

The review panel suggested further directions to investigate the challenges and develop systematic solutions to the digital investment among manufacturers. The suggestions include:

Goals of digital investment and the dynamic investment. The review panel pointed out that manufacturers almost over-focus on digitalisation itself rather than what the strategy is and what the business drivers are. Manufacturers often start by looking at the cost of digital investment and may be scared off by this heavy cost. Consequently, manufacturers may overlook the opportunities and benefits digitalisation can bring into the businesses. Thus, it is crucial for manufactures to understand the goal of digital investment and appreciate the dynamic nature of digital investment, in which they can take incremental steps to achieve the business goals.

"Digital is a solution to your everyday problems. If you understand what goals you are trying to achieve, what the business drivers are, and what problem you are trying to fix,

when you start putting together a roadmap for digital, you can actually do it in very affordable way. You don't have to invest 250 million to put a complete digital capability in place. You could invest small incremental chunks and drive a value...You can build it [digital] in lots and lots of components. The annual cost at the beginning of the journey is negative for the first year, and every year after that is net neutral to positive. So digital investment theoretically does not cost me anything because it has been paid for out of the benefits." (Bruce Lawson, VP Services Strategy, Rolls-Royce²)

"The implementation of digital investment is an interesting point for further exploration. Investing in digital requires manufacturers to take a dynamic approach. Agility would be the key." (Dr Stephan von Delft, Senior lecturer in Strategy, University of Glasgow²)

People and talents. The review panel believes that people lie at the heart of the digital investment. This theme is broadly related to managers' awareness, willingness, and knowledge of investing in digital manufacturing.

"The challenges are in line with our research that the top barriers are lack of skills and talents, lack of financing, and lack of understanding of what digital can do...It seems that many SMEs, especially family firms, are not aware of digitalisation... They wait to be approached rather than actively look for funding for digitalisation... It is difficult to reach out to manufacturers who are not aware of digitalisation and include them in the overall digitalisation effort." (Nina Gryf, Senior Policy Manager, Make UK²)

"I think the one area which is particularly critical for manufacturing digitalisation is people and their expertise. Senior leaders may not know what digitalisation is and what to do with digitalisation. They may not have the background or prior experience."

(Professor Mayasandra Ravishankar, Professor of Technology & Globalisation, Dean & Head of Queen's Management School, Queen's University Belfast²)

It is also crucial for manufacturing, as a sector, to develop strategies for attracting the next generation of talent. Digital talents in the UK often consider the high-tech, Internet, and finance industry as their natural choices for career development, whereases the manufacturing industry suffers from a lack of exposure to this crowd.

"People sometimes find it a bit hard to recruit in the right areas in manufacturing companies because there is always the perception that digital talents go to technology

² Permission to name the panel member has been obtained

giants. Digital managers and engineers go to certain kinds of companies and do not necessarily go to manufacturing. I think there is a little bit of a marketing story to be told to try and attract very talented people to the manufacturing sector." (Professor Mayasandra Ravishankar, Professor of Technology & Globalisation, Dean & Head of Queen's Management School, Queen's University Belfast²)

Ecosystem and network. While the good practices identified in the literature review dominantly focus on manufacturers, the review panel highlights the importance of the ecosystem in driving digital investment in manufacturing collectively. This requires the government, universities, industry associations, technological vendors, and participants in the value chain to form a collective power to raise the awareness of digitalisation, provide proof-points for successful digitalisation, and share the lessons learned from digitalisation.

"A crucial task of Make UK is to build a regional hub to raise the awareness of digital manufacturing and bring people together. The benefits derived from interactions, especially through peer-to-peer learning." (Nina Gryf, Senior Policy Manager, Make UK¹)

Research agenda

Drawing on the challenges identified in the literature, the need for developing good practices, and the insights from the review panel, this literature review provides the basis for the development of a research agenda. The development of the research agenda aims to ensure that the diverse perspectives in making digital investment decisions and their interconnections are captured. It also aims to ensure that future research effectively responds to the urgent needs of the manufacturing industry in engaging in digital transformation.

Table 9 below provides a summary of the future research. The future studies are grouped according to the five themes, i.e. process/procedure, people, technology, infrastructure/network, goals, and culture. In each of the themes, we propose focal research questions that address the challenges identified from the literature review. In addition, we make suggestions of the suitable theoretical perspectives that can provide the grounding for addressing the research questions and directing theoretical contributions.

To address the process/procedure-related challenges, future research is suggested to focus
on investigating the specific measurement tools and processes that can effectively guide the
investment decision.

- To address the people-related challenges, future research is suggested to focus on discovering the mechanisms that create buy-in across the organisation and exploring the approaches that ensure learning is penetrated throughout the organisation.
- To address the technology-related challenges, future research is suggested to focus on helping manufactures develop a comprehensive and in-depth understanding of the antecedents, processes, and outcomes of digital technologies.
- To address the network related-challenges, future research is suggested to focus on supporting manufacturers understand the increasing network inter-dependency in the wider industrial sectors and ecosystems as well as boost manufacturers' skills to benefit from the active interactions with the network participants.
- To address the goal-related challenges, future research is suggested to focus on identifying
 the ways that align goals among the manufacturers' network partners as well as
 investigating the approaches that set appropriate and systematic goals for digital
 investments.
- To address the culture-related challenges, future research is suggested to examine the
 pathways that establishes a unified cognitive foundation for the digital transformation and
 explore the rationale for embracing uncertainty in making digital investments.

Table 9. Future research opportunities

Digital investment challenge	Focal research questions	Proposed guiding theories and perspectives	
Process/procedure chall	Process/procedure challenges		
Challenges related to existing measurement (The KPI's used by the manufacturers do not appropriately capture	 Which KPIs are most effective in directing investment decisions into digitalization? 	Performance measurement system design (e.g. Neely, Gregory, and Platts 1995), Viable Systems Approach (e.g. Choong 2014)	
the contributions of digital technology)	 What scope should be considered for the development of the KPIs directing the investment decisions into digitalization? 	Stakeholder Theory (e.g. Barro 2009)	
	 How do manufacturer attributes (e.g. size, digitalization maturity, industry) affect the KPI adoption and effectiveness? 	Contingency theory (e,g, Taylor and Taylor 2014)	
	 How should the KPIs change in the course of the manufacturer's digitalisation trajectory? 	Life-cycle approach (e.g. Nudurupati et al. 2011)	

Challenges related to the investment processes	How should the manufacturer plan the investment in digitalisation?	Portfolio theory (e.g. Drake and Byrd 2006), Real option theory (e.g. Kim and Sanders 2002)
	 How should the manufacturer integrate flexibility in its planning process? 	Real option theory (e.g. Yeo and Qiu 2003)
Challenges related to organisational structure	 Which structures should manufacturers use to facilitate digital investment decision making? 	Governance theory (e.g. Tiwana and Kim 2015)
Challenges related to pe	ople	
Lack of decision- making structure	 How to structure an effective decision-making process? 	Empowering leadership theory (e.g. Sharma and Kirkman 2015)
Lack of digital skills of managers and employees	How to effectively use pilots to disseminate learning about digitalisation across the manufacturer	Organisational learning; the learning organisation (e.g. Odor 2018)
Challenge related to resistance	 How to overcome resistance to digital innovation and exploitation across the hierarchies 	Theory of interpersonal influence and leadership (e.g. Yukl, Falbe, and Youn 1993)
Challenges related to te	chnology	
Challenges related to cost of digital	How to evaluate the cost of not investing in	Opportunity cost theory (e.g. Renkema and Berghout 1997)
Challenges related to attributes of digital technology	 digitalization? How can manufacturers understand and prepare for future technological change? 	Foresight theory (e.g. Piirainen and Gonzalez 2015)
Challenges related to the understanding of digital technology	How to frame the different and potentially diverging opportunities (exploration vs exploitation) that digitalisation offers manufacturers?	Ambidexterity theory (e.g. Turner, Swart, and Maylor 2013)
Challenges related to the management of digital technology	How to make a decision on whether to outsource or not digital technology	Transaction cost theory, resource based view (e.g. Watjatrakul 2005)
Infrastructure/Network		
Challenge related to manufacturer network	 How to ensure shared investment commitment among network partners? 	Resource dependency theory (e.g. Schroeder et al. 2020)
Challenge related to manufacturer networking capability	 How should manufacturers exploring new relationships providing critical expertise 	Dynamic capability theory (e.g. Mu et al. 2017)
Challenge related to customer	How to ensure commitment from customer to justify investment into digital?	Agency theory (e.g. Hypko, Tilebein, and Gleich 2010)

Goals		
Challenge related to goal development	 How to create a shared vision for digitalisation across the business ecosystem? 	Resource-based theory (visioning & orchestration capability) (e.g. Teplov et al. n.d.)
Challenge related to goal quality and ambition	 How to overcome inertia and lack of ambition in visioning a digital pathway? 	Theory of organisational frame of reference (e.g. Shrivastava and Schneider 1984)
Culture		
Challenge related to buy-in	 How to facilitate a wider engagement with the digitalisation journey? 	Psychological ownership theory (e.g. Pierce, O'driscoll, and Coghlan 2004)
Challenge related to uncertainty and risk tolerance	 How to create a culture that values experimentation? 	Knowledge-based theory of the firm (knowledge friendly organisational culture) (e.g. G. Liu, Tsui, and Kianto 2021)

Conclusion

The research set out to i) create an understanding of the investment challenges manufacturers are facing with their investment into digitalisation, ii) develop a scientific foundation to facilitate academic research on the topics and iii) develop a research agenda to guide future investigation to address the core challenges. The socio-technical systems framework was used as an investigative lens to analyse the diverse range of challenges among manufacturers and to give an indication on how multifaceted the approaches need to be to overcome these challenges.

InterAct Network

The investigation forms part of the InterAct Network project that aims to bring together economic and social scientists, UK manufacturers, and digital technology providers to address the human issues resulting from the diffusion of new technologies in industry. Although technology is important in the digitalisation of the UK Manufacturing Industry, the InterAct Network recognises that there are many social and economic factors that will be hugely influential in achieving this aim. The InterAct Network has two primary roles:

- Develop and support the creation of an effective digital innovation ecosystem to accelerate the innovation and diffusion of Industrial Digital Technologies.
- Ensure that the full range and depth of social and economic science insights are accessed across the Made Smarter challenge and wider UK manufacturing sector.

To find out more about the project, access funding and make use of the latest outputs from the ongoing research projects visit https://interact-hub.org/.

References

- Accenture. 2020. Weltmarktführer von Morgen. Accenture. https://www.accenture.com/_acnmedia/PDF-114/Accenture-Top500-Studie-Deutschland-Weltmarktfuhrer-von-morgen.pdf.
- Adams, Richard J., Palie Smart, and Anne Sigismund Huff. 2017. "Shades of Grey: Guidelines for Working with the Grey Literature in Systematic Reviews for Management and Organizational Studies." *International Journal of Management Reviews* 19(4): 432–54.
- atene KOM. *Industrie 4.0 in Hessen*. https://atenekom.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/150502 Industrie4.0-in-Hessen final.pdf.
- Bai, Chunguang, and Joseph Sarkis. 2017. "Improving Green Flexibility through Advanced Manufacturing Technology Investment: Modeling the Decision Process." *International Journal of Production Economics* 188: 86–104.
- Barro, Frank. 2009. "Stakeholder Theory and Dynamics in Supply Chain Collaboration." *International Journal of Operations & Production Management* 29(6): 591–611.
- Beck, Mathias, Dmitry Plekhanov, and Martin Wörter. 2020. *Analyse Der Digitalisierung in Der Schweizer Wirtschaft*. ETH Zürich. https://www.research-collection.ethz.ch/bitstream/handle/20.500.11850/432882/Studie_153_Digitalisierung_SchweizerWirtschaft_Research_Collection.pdf.
- Behrendt, Andreas et al. 2021. Leveraging Industrial IoT and Advanced Technologies for Digital Transformation. McKinsey & Company.

 https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/business%20functions/mckinsey%20digital/our%20insights/a%20manufacturers%20guide%20to%20generating%20value%20at%20scale %20with%20iiot/leveraging-industrial-iot-and-advanced-technologies-for-digital-transformation.pdf.
- Belvedere, Valeria, and Alberto Grando. 2017. "ICT-Enabled Time Performance: An Investigation of Value Creation Mechanisms." *Production Planning & Control* 28(1): 75–88.
- Bhatti, Sabeen Hussain et al. 2022. "Exploring Data-Driven Innovation: What's Missing in the Relationship between Big Data Analytics Capabilities and Supply Chain Innovation?" *Annals of Operations Research*: 1–26.
- Boehmer, Julius H., Manish Shukla, Dharm Kapletia, and Manoj Kumar Tiwari. 2020. "The Impact of the Internet of Things (IoT) on Servitization: An Exploration of Changing Supply Relationships." *Production Planning & Control* 31(2–3): 203–19.
- Bokrantz, Jon et al. 2020. "Smart Maintenance: A Research Agenda for Industrial Maintenance Management." *International Journal of Production Economics* 224: 107547.
- Branstetter, Lee G., Matej Drev, and Namho Kwon. 2019. "Get with the Program: Software-Driven Innovation in Traditional Manufacturing." *Management Science* 65(2): 541–58.
- Brecher, Christian et al. *Neue Geschäftsmodelle Für Werkzeugmaschinen*. https://www.awk-aachen.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/4-3_AWK20_Neue-Gesch%C3%A4ftsmodelle-f%C3%BCr-Werkzeugmaschinen.pdf.
- CABS. 2021. *Academic Journal Guide*. Chartered Association of Business Schools. https://charteredabs.org/academic-journal-guide-2021/.
- Campagna, Christian. 2018. Digital Value or Vanity? Accenture.
- CapGemini Consulting. 2011. *Digital Transformation: A Roadmap for Billion-Dollar Organizations*. CapGemini Consulting.

- Cheng, Yang et al. 2018. "The Evolution of Investment Patterns on Advanced Manufacturing Technology (AMT) in Manufacturing Operations: A Longitudinal Analysis." *International Journal of Production Economics* 203: 239–53.
- Choi, Tsan-Ming, and Ya-Jun Cai. 2020. "Impacts of Lead Time Reduction on Fabric Sourcing in Apparel Production with Yield and Environmental Considerations." *Annals of Operations Research* 290(1/2): 521–42.
- Choong, Kwee Keong. 2014. "The Fundamentals of Performance Measurement Systems: A Systematic Approach to Theory and a Research Agenda." *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management* 63(7): 879–922.
- Cognizant. 2020. *AI: From Data to ROI*. Cognizant. https://www.cognizant.com/us/en/whitepapers/documents-old/ai-from-data-to-roi-codex5984.pdf.
- Colas, Mathieu, Subrahmanyam KVJ, Jerome Buvat, and Swati Nigam. 2014. *Measure for Measure:*The Difficult Art of Quantifying Return on Digital Investments. Capegemini Consulting. https://www.capgemini.com/consulting-fr/wp-content/uploads/sites/31/2017/08/measure-for-measure_the-difficult-art-of-quantifying-return-on-digital-investments_capgemini_consulting.pdf.
- Culot, Giovanna, Guido Orzes, and Marco Sartor. 2019. "Integration and Scale in the Context of Industry 4.0: The Evolving Shapes of Manufacturing Value Chains." *IEEE Engineering Management Review* 47(1): 45–51.
- Da Roit, Barbara, and Francesco E. Iannuzzi. 2022. "One of Many Roads to Industry 4.0? Technology, Policy, Organisational Adaptation and Worker Experience in 'Third Italy' SMEs." New Technology, Work & Employment: 1–20.
- Ding, Kai et al. 2019. "Defining a Digital Twin-Based Cyber-Physical Production System for Autonomous Manufacturing in Smart Shop Floors." *International Journal of Production Research* 57(20): 6315–34.
- Domini, Giacomo, Marco Grazzi, Daniele Moschella, and Tania Treibich. 2021. "Threats and Opportunities in the Digital Era: Automation Spikes and Employment Dynamics." *Research Policy* 50(7). https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0048733320302122.
- Drake, John R, and Terry Anthony Byrd. 2006. "Risk in Information Technology Project Portfolio Management." *Journal of Information Technology Theory and Application (JITTA)* 8(3): 1–11.
- Estrada, Isabel, and John Qi Dong. 2020. "Learning from Experience? Technological Investments and the Impact of Coopetition Experience on Firm Profitability." Long Range Planning 53(1): 1–19.
- Falkenberg, Jonathan et al. 2020. *Digitalisierung in Industriebetrieben*. Hans Böckler Stiftung. https://www.boeckler.de/fpdf/HBS-007638/p_fofoe_report_006_2020.pdf.
- Felsberger, Andreas, Fahham Hasan Qaiser, Alok Choudhary, and Gerald Reiner. 2022. "The Impact of Industry 4.0 on the Reconciliation of Dynamic Capabilities: Evidence from the European Manufacturing Industries." *Production Planning & Control* 33(2/3): 277–300.
- Ferreira, Cristiane, Gonçalo Figueira, and Pedro Amorim. 2021. "Scheduling Human-Robot Teams in Collaborative Working Cells." *International Journal of Production Economics* 235: 108094.
- Ficarra, Matteo, Désirée Rückert, Antilia Virginie, and Christoph Weiss. 2021. *Digitalisation in Europe* 2020-2021. European Investment Bank.
- Fraunhofer Institute. 2022. Blinde Flecken in Der Umsetzung von Industrie 4.0 Identifizieren Und Verstehen. https://www.ipa.fraunhofer.de/de/Publikationen/studien/blinde-flecken-in-derumsetzung-von-Industrie-40.html.

- Gawankar, Shradha A., Angappa Gunasekaran, and Sachin Kamble. 2020. "A Study on Investments in the Big Data-Driven Supply Chain, Performance Measures and Organisational Performance in Indian Retail 4.0 Context." *International Journal of Production Research* 58(5): 1574–93.
- Get It Right Initiative. *Barriers to the Adoption of Future Digital Engineering Technology*. UCL. https://getitright.uk.com/live/files/reports/8-giri-ucl-barriers-adoption-future-digital-engineering-technology-1-452.pdf.
- Gillani, Fatima, Kamran Ali Chatha, Muhammad Shakeel Sadiq Jajja, and Sami Farooq. 2020. "Implementation of Digital Manufacturing Technologies: Antecedents and Consequences." International Journal of Production Economics 229: 107748.
- Gong, Fengmei, Zhuo (June) Cheng, and Barrie R. Nault. 2021. "The Different Effects of Hardware and Software on Production Interdependence in Manufacturing." *Decision Support Systems* 145: 113521.
- Gong, Fengmei, David S. Kung, and Tong Zeng. 2018. "The Impact of Different Contract Structures on IT Investment in Logistics Outsourcing." *International Journal of Production Economics* 195: 158–67.
- Grosch, Kerstin, Hermann Kuschej, Alina Knaub, and Sabine Neuhofer. 2021. *Potenzialanalyse Zur Steigerung von Digitalisierung Bei KMU*. Institut für Höhere Studien Institute for Advanced Studies (IHS). https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/491207362.pdf.
- Gwerder, Yvonne Vogt, Nuno Carvalho Figueiredo, and Patrícia Pereira da Silvaa. 2019. "Investing in Smart Grids: Assessing the Influence of Regulatory and Market Factors on Investment Level." Energy Journal 40(4): 25–44.
- Huawei. 2017. *Digital Spillover*. Huawei. https://www.huawei.com/minisite/gci/en/digital-spillover/files/gci_digital_spillover.pdf.
- Huikkola, Tuomas, Rodrigo Rabetino, Marko Kohtamäki, and Heiko Gebauer. 2020. "Firm Boundaries in Servitization: Interplay and Repositioning Practices." *Industrial Marketing Management* 90: 90–105.
- Hypko, Phillipp, Meike Tilebein, and Ronald Gleich. 2010. "Benefits and Uncertainties of Performance-based Contracting in Manufacturing Industries: An Agency Theory Perspective." *Journal of Service Management* 21(4): 460–89.
- Ibi Research. 2019. Digitale Finanzierungsmodelle Für Industrie 4.0 (DFI4.0). ibi research an der Universität Regensburg GmbH und Fraunhofer IESE. https://ibi.de/assets/projects/projektbeschreibung-digitale-finanzierungsmodelle-furindustrie-4.0.pdf.
- IBM. 2021. Digital Transformation Assessment. https://www.ibm.com/downloads/cas/MPQGMEN9.
- Innovation Finance Advisory. 2019. Financing the Digitalisation of Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises. European Investment Bank.

 https://www.eib.org/attachments/thematic/financing_the_digitalisation_of_smes_summar y_en.pdf.
- Kalaitzi, Dimitra, and Naoum Tsolakis. 2022. "Supply Chain Analytics Adoption: Determinants and Impacts on Organisational Performance and Competitive Advantage." *International Journal of Production Economics* 248: 108466.
- Kamble, Sachin S., Angappa Gunasekaran, Abhijeet Ghadge, and Rakesh Raut. 2020. "A Performance Measurement System for Industry 4.0 Enabled Smart Manufacturing System in SMMEs- A Review and Empirical Investigation." *International Journal of Production Economics* 229: 107853.
- Kim, Yong Jin, and G Lawrence Sanders. 2002. "Strategic Actions in Information Technology Investment Based on Real Option Theory." *Decision Support Systems* 33(1): 1–11.

- Knofius, N., M.c. van der Heijden, and W.h.m. Zijm. 2019. "Moving to Additive Manufacturing for Spare Parts Supply." *Computers in Industry* 113: 103134.
- Kromann, Lene, and Anders Sørensen. 2019. "Automation, Performance and International Competition: A Firm-Level Comparison of Process Innovation." *Economic Policy* 34(100): 691–722.
- Kwak, Dong-Wook, Young-Joon Seo, and Robert Mason. 2018. "Investigating the Relationship between Supply Chain Innovation, Risk Management Capabilities and Competitive Advantage in Global Supply Chains." International Journal of Operations & Production Management 38(1): 2–21.
- Li, Dongkun, Yufeng Chen, and Jiafeng Miao. 2022. "Does ICT Create a New Driving Force for Manufacturing?—Evidence from Chinese Manufacturing Firms." *Telecommunications Policy* 46(1).
- Liu, Feng, Byung Cho Kim, and Kwangtae Park. 2020. "Supplier-Base Concentration as a Moderating Variable in the Non-Linear Relationship between R&D and Firm Value." *Asian Journal of Technology Innovation*: 1–22.
- Liu, Gang, Eric Tsui, and Aino Kianto. 2021. "Knowledge-Friendly Organisational Culture and Performance: A Meta-Analysis." *Journal of Business Research* 134: 738–53.
- Lo, Jade Y., Rajiv Nag, Lei Xu, and Shanti D. Agung. 2020. "Organizational Innovation Efforts in Multiple Emerging Market Categories: Exploring the Interplay of Opportunity, Ambiguity, and Socio-Cognitive Contexts." *Research Policy* 49(3): 103911.
- Louis, Dr Peter, Gerhard Geisert, and Rainer Blessing. 2020. Internet of Things from Buzzword to Business Case How to Accurately Calculate the ROI of IoT Initiatives. Siemens Advanta. https://assets.new.siemens.com/siemens/assets/api/uuid:ee9843cf-cea3-4b10-b292-93767d137a33/howtoaccuratelycalculateroiiniotwhitepaperbysiemensadvanta.pdf.
- Made Smarter. Levelling up in FY23: Can Manufacturers Balance Costs and Go Digital This Year?

 Made Smarter. https://www.madesmarter.uk/media/1iejyrem/made-smarter-levelling-up-in-fy23-can-manufacturers-balance-costs-and-go-digital-this-year-final.pdf.
- MakeUK. 2020. "Bouncing Back Smarter: Innovation Monitor 2020." *MAKEUK; The Manufacturer's Organisation*. https://www.makeuk.org/insights/reports/innovation-monitor-2020.
- Mandal, Santanu. 2017. "The Influence of Dynamic Capabilities on Hospital-Supplier Collaboration and Hospital Supply Chain Performance." *International Journal of Operations & Production Management* 37(5): 664–84.
- Mu, Jifeng, Ellen Thomas, Gang Peng, and Anthony Di Benedetto. 2017. "Strategic Orientation and New Product Development Performance: The Role of Networking Capability and Networking Ability." *Industrial Marketing Management* 64: 187–201.
- Neely, Andy, Mike Gregory, and Ken Platts. 1995. "Performance Measurement System Design: A Literature Review and Research Agenda." International Journal of Operations & Production Management 15(4): 80–116.
- Nudurupati, Sai S, Umit S Bititci, Vikas Kumar, and Felix TS Chan. 2011. "State of the Art Literature Review on Performance Measurement." *Computers & Industrial Engineering* 60(2): 279–90.
- Odor, HO. 2018. "A Literature Review on Organizational Learning and Learning Organizations." International Journal of Economics & Management Sciences 7(1): 1–6.
- Ogbeibu, Samuel et al. 2021. "Leveraging STARA Competencies and Green Creativity to Boost Green Organisational Innovative Evidence: A Praxis for Sustainable Development." Business Strategy & the Environment (John Wiley & Sons, Inc) 30(5): 2421–40.
- Panchal, Sandeep, and Ganesh Iyer. 2020. *Stepping Up the Pace*. Cognizant. https://www.cognizant.com/us/en/whitepapers/documents/stepping-up-the-pace-codex6160.pdf.

- Pierce, Jon L, Michael P O'driscoll, and Anne-Marie Coghlan. 2004. "Work Environment Structure and Psychological Ownership: The Mediating Effects of Control." *The Journal of Social Psychology* 144(5): 507–34.
- Piirainen, Kalle A, and Rafael A Gonzalez. 2015. "Theory of and within Foresight—'What Does a Theory of Foresight Even Mean?'" *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* 96: 191–201.
- Prenzel, Paula, Raquel Ortega-Argilés, Claudio Cozza, and Mariacristina Piva. 2018. "Interplay between Regional and Industrial Aspects in the R&D- Productivity Link: Evidence from Europe." Regional Studies 52(5): 659–72.
- Prising, Jonas, Arne Sorenson, and Bruce Weinelt. 2018. *Digital Transformation Initiative:*Maximizing the Return on Digital Investments. World Economic Forum.
- Renkema, Theo JW, and Egon W Berghout. 1997. "Methodologies for Information Systems Investment Evaluation at the Proposal Stage: A Comparative Review." *Information and Software Technology* 39(1): 1–13.
- Ricci, Riccardo, Daniele Battaglia, and Paolo Neirotti. 2021. "External Knowledge Search, Opportunity Recognition and Industry 4.0 Adoption in SMEs." *International Journal of Production Economics* 240: 108234.
- Rose, Kevin, and Amanda Jones. 2020. *Don't Let 2020 Be Another Year of Empty Digital Promises*. Deloitte Digital. https://www.deloittedigital.com/content/dam/deloittedigital/us/documents/blog/blog-20200518-digital-consumer-products.pdf.
- Sandrini, Luca. 2021. "Incentives for Labour-Augmenting Innovations in Vertical Markets: The Role of Wage Rate." *International Journal of Industrial Organization* 75: 102715.
- Schrader, Ulf. Method, Results, and Implications of the German Academic Association for Business Research's Journal Ranking. Institute of Vocational Education and Work Studies.
- Schroeder, Andreas, Parikshit Naik, Ali Ziaee Bigdeli, and Tim Baines. 2020. "Digitally Enabled Advanced Services: A Socio-Technical Perspective on the Role of the Internet of Things (IoT)." International Journal of Operations & Production Management: 1–26.
- Sharma, Payal Nangia, and Bradley L Kirkman. 2015. "Leveraging Leaders: A Literature Review and Future Lines of Inquiry for Empowering Leadership Research." *Group & Organization Management* 40(2): 193–237.
- Shrivastava, Paul, and Susan Schneider. 1984. "Organizational Frames of Reference." *Human Relations* 37(10): 795–809.
- Siemens AG. 2019. Countdown to the Tipping Point for Industry 4.0. Siemens Financial Services. https://assets.new.siemens.com/siemens/assets/api/uuid:a2847694-4b39-4cc5-a281-845d006748de/sfs-cof-whitepaper-countdown-to-the-tipping-point-for-Industry40-EN.pdf.
- Sjödin, David, Vinit Parida, Marko Kohtamäki, and Joakim Wincent. 2020. "An Agile Co-Creation Process for Digital Servitization: A Micro-Service Innovation Approach." *Journal of Business Research* 112: 478–91.
- Sjödin, David, Vinit Parida, and Ivanka Visnjic. 2022. "How Can Large Manufacturers Digitalize Their Business Models? A Framework for Orchestrating Industrial Ecosystems." *California Management Review* 64(3): 49–77.
- Soldani, Jacopo, Damian Andrew Tamburri, and Willem-Jan Van Den Heuvel. 2018. "The Pains and Gains of Microservices: A Systematic Grey Literature Review." *Journal of Systems and Software* 146: 215–32.
- Song, Sangcheol. 2022. "Locational Boundness of Resource, Compatibility of Production, and Downside Risks of Multinationality." *Global Strategy Journal* 12(2): 334–58.

- Stornelli, A, S Ozcan, and C Simms. 2021. "Advanced Manufacturing Technology Adoption and Innovation: A Systematic Literature Review on Barriers, Enablers, and Innovation Types." Research Policy 50(6): 104229.
- Strother, Neil, and Stuart Ravens. 2019. Finding the ROI in Digital Transformation. Navigant Research. https\\ww.resources.osisoft.com%2Fwhitepapers%2Fnavigant-research---finding-the-roi-in-digital-transformation-(case-studies-and-analysis-of-the-osisoft-pi-system).pdf.
- Sun, Can, and Yonghua Ji. 2022. "For Better or For Worse: Impacts of IoT Technology in e-Commerce Channel." *Production and Operations Management* 31(3): 1353–71.
- Tang, Wenjie, Tong Wang, and Wenxin Xu. 2022. "Sooner or Later? The Role of Adoption Timing in New Technology Introduction." *Production and Operations Management* 31(4): 1663–78.
- Taylor, Andrew, and Margaret Taylor. 2014. "Factors Influencing Effective Implementation of Performance Measurement Systems in Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises and Large Firms: A Perspective from Contingency Theory." *International Journal of Production Research* 52(3): 847–66.
- TCS. 2021. Nachhaltig Geht Nur Digital. Tata Consultancy Services Deutschland GmbH. https://www.tcs.com/de-de/trendstudie-digitalisierung/studie-digitalisierung-2021-nachhaltigkeit.
- Teplov, R, M Pynnönen, M Ghoreishi, and M Immonen. "Ecosystem Orchestration Toolbox.": 1–15.
- The Manufacturer. 2022. Research Reveals UK Manufacturing Productivity Falling behind Due to Lack of Digital Maturity. The Manufacturer.

 https://www.themanufacturer.com/articles/research-reveals-uk-manufacturing-productivity-falling-behind-due-to-lack-of-digital-maturity/.
- Tiwana, Amrit, and Stephen K Kim. 2015. "Discriminating IT Governance." *Information Systems Research* 26(4): 656–74.
- Trantopoulos, Konstantinos, Georg von Krogh, Martin W. Wallin, and Martin Woerter. 2017. "External Knowledge and Information Technology: Implications for Process Innovation Performance." *MIS Quarterly* 41(1): 287-A8.
- Tsimiklis, Panagiotis, and Charalampos Makatsoris. 2019. "Redistributing Food Manufacturing: Models for the Creation and Operation of Responsive and Agile Production Networks." *Production Planning & Control* 30(7): 582–92.
- Turner, Neil, Juani Swart, and Harvey Maylor. 2013. "Mechanisms for Managing Ambidexterity: A Review and Research Agenda." *International Journal of Management Reviews* 15(3): 317–32.
- Vedantam, Aditya, and Ananth Iyer. 2021. "Capacity Investment under Bayesian Information Updates at Reporting Periods: Model and Application." *Production and Operations Management* 30(8): 2707–25.
- v. Wangenheim, Florian, Nancy V. Wünderlich, and Jan H. Schumann. 2017. "Renew or Cancel? Drivers of Customer Renewal Decisions for IT-Based Service Contracts." *Journal of Business Research* 79: 181–88.
- Warwick Manufacturing Group. 2021. Rethinking the Business Case for Digital Investments. Warwick Manufacturing Group.

 https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/sci/wmg/research/scip/eventspage/rethinkingbusinesscasesfordi gitalinvestments/scip_ne_-_may_2021_-_final_002.pdf.
- Watjatrakul, Boonlert. 2005. "Determinants of IS Sourcing Decisions: A Comparative Study of Transaction Cost Theory versus the Resource-Based View." *The Journal of Strategic Information Systems* 14(4): 389–415.
- Westerweel, Bram, Rob J.I. Basten, and Geert-Jan van Houtum. 2018. "Traditional or Additive Manufacturing? Assessing Component Design Options through Lifecycle Cost Analysis." European Journal of Operational Research 270(2): 570–85.

- Wilden, R., T.M. Devinney, and G.R. Dowling. 2016. "Wilden, R., Devinney, T.M., and Dowling, G.R. (2016) The Architecture of Dynamic Capability Research: Identifying the Building Blocks of a Configurational Approach." *The Academy of Management Annals* 10(1): 997–1076.
- Wischmann, Dr. Steffen, Dr. Leo Wangler, and Alfons Botthof. *Autonomik Industrie 4.0*. https://www.digitale-technologien.de/DT/Redaktion/EN/Downloads/Publikation/autonomik-brochure.pdf.
- Yang, Huixiao, and Wenbo Chen. 2020. "Game Modes and Investment Cost Locations in Radio-Frequency Identification (RFID) Adoption." *European Journal of Operational Research* 286(3): 883–96.
- Yeo, Khim T, and Fasheng Qiu. 2003. "The Value of Management Flexibility—a Real Option Approach to Investment Evaluation." *International journal of project management* 21(4): 243–50.
- Yukl, Gary, Cecilia M Falbe, and Joo Young Youn. 1993. "Patterns of Influence Behavior for Managers." *Group & Organization Management* 18(1): 5–28.

Appendix: The literature catalogue

Reference	Academic /Grey	Language	Process	People	Technology	Network/ Infrastructure	Goal	Culture	Theory/theoretical perspective
AliResearch (2020)*	Grey	Chinese				✓			
AliResearch (2022a)*	Grey	Chinese	✓	✓	✓	✓	√		
AliResearch (2022b)*	Grey	Chinese				✓			
atene KOM (n.d.)	Grey	German	✓		✓	✓			
Bai and Sarkis (2017)	Academic	English	√						
Beck, Plekhanov, and Wörter (2020)	Grey	German			✓				
Belvedere and Grando (2017)	Academic	English	√				✓		
Behrendt et al. (2021)	Grey	English							✓
Bhatti et al. (2022)	Academic	English			✓				✓
Branstetter, Drev, and Kwon (2019)	Academic	English		√					
Brecher et al.(n.d.)	Grey	German	√					✓	
Boehmer et al. (2020)	Academic	English				✓			
Bokrantz et al. (2020),	Academic	English	>	✓			✓	✓	✓
Campagna (2018)	Grey	English	>		✓		✓	✓	
CapGemini Consulting (2011)	Grey	English					✓		
China Academy of Industrial Internet (2021)*	Grey	Chinese		✓		✓	✓		
Chen et al. (2021)*	Academic	Chinese	√						
Chen and Wang (2022)*	Academic	Chinese	✓						
Cheng et al. (2018)	Academic	English	✓				√		
Chi et al. (2020)*	Academic	Chinese	✓						
Cui and Liu (2022)*	Academic	Chinese					√		
Cognizant (2020)	Grey	English					✓		

Colas et al. (2014)	Grey	English	√	√	√			√	√
Da Roit and Iannuzzi (2022)	Academic	English		√		✓	✓	√	
Dong et al. (2021)*	Academic	Chinese	✓						
Domini et al. (2021)	Academic	English		✓					
Ding et al. (2019)	Academic	Chinese	√						
Estrada and Dong (2020)	Academic	English				✓			
eBrun (2022)*	Grey	Chinese			√				
Falkenberg et al. (2020)	Grey	German	✓		\				
Felsberger et al. (2022)	Academic	English	✓						✓
Ferreira, Figueira, and Amorim (2021)	Academic	English		√					
Ficarra et al. (2021)	Grey	English						✓	
Fraunhofer Institute (2022)	Grey	German	✓	✓	✓			✓	
Gawankar et al. (2020)	Academic	English	✓						
Get It Right Initiative (n.d.)	Grey	English		✓	√	✓	✓		
Gwerder, Figueiredo, and da Silvaa (2019)	Academic	English				✓			
Gong, Kung, and Zeng (2018)	Academic	English							✓
Gong, Cheng, and Nault (2021)	Academic	English			√	✓			✓
Grosch et al. (2021)	Grey	German	✓		✓			✓	
He (2020a)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
He (2020b)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Huikkola et al. (2020)	Academic	English				✓			✓
Huawei (2017)	Grey	English	✓						
Ibi Research (2019)	Grey	German			✓				
IBM (2021)	Grey	English	✓						
iResearch (2019a)*	Grey	Chinese			✓	✓			
iResearch (2019b)*	Grey	Chinese	✓		√			✓	
iResearch (2021)*	Grey	Chinese				✓			

Innovation Finance Advisory	Grey	English		√			/		
(2019)	,	_		•		-			
Jiao & Liu (2020)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Kalaitzi and Tsolakis (2022)	Academic	English	✓		√			✓	√
Kamble et al. (2020)	Academic	English	✓						
Knofius, van der Heijden, and Zijm (2019)	Academic	English	✓						
Kromann and Sørensen (2019)	Academic	English	\checkmark						
Kwak et al. (2018)	Academic	English	✓						
Li (2022)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Li et al. (2022)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			✓
Liu (2020)	Academic	Chinese	√						
Lo et al. (2020)	Academic	English			✓	✓			✓
Louis, Geisert, and Blessing (2020)	Grey	English							√
Mandal (2017)	Academic	English			✓	✓			✓
Made Smarter (n.d.)	Grey	English							✓
Ogbeibu et al. (2021)	Academic	English	√	✓					
Panchal and Iyer (2020)	Grey	English			✓				✓
Prising, Sorenson, and Weinelt (2018)	Grey	English			√				
Prenzel et al. (2018)	Academic	English				✓			
Choi and Cai (2020)*	Academic	Chinese	√						
Ricci et al.(2021)	Academic	English	√	✓	✓	✓		✓	✓
Rose and Jones (2020)	Grey	English	✓	✓	✓		✓	✓	
Sandrini (2021)	Academic	English		✓					
Siemens AG (2019)	Grey	English	√		√		✓	√	
Song (2022)*	Academic	Chinese	√			✓			
Sjödin, Parida, and Visnjic (2022)	Academic	English				✓			✓
Strother and Ravens (2019)	Grey	English	✓						✓

Sun and Ji (2022)	Academic	English			√				√
Tang et al. (2022)	Academic	English	√						√
TCS (2021)	Grey	German						√	
Trantopoulos et al. (2017)	Academic	English			✓				√
Tsimiklis and Makatsoris (2019)	Academic	English				✓			
Vedantam and Iyer (2021)	Academic	English	√						✓
Wang (2021)*	Academic	Chinese	✓	✓	✓		✓		
v. Wangenheim, Wünderlich, and Schumann (2017)	Academic	English	√			✓			
Warwick Manufacturing Group (2021)	Grey	English	√				✓		
Westerweel et al. (2018)	Academic	English	√		✓		✓		
Wischmann et al. (n.d.)	Grey	German	√		✓				
Wu and Song (2020)*	Academic	Chinese	✓			✓			
Wu et al. (2022)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Xie and Wang (2022)*	Academic	Chinese	✓						
Xue (2021)*	Academic	Chinese		✓					
Yang and Chen (2020)	Academic	English			✓	✓			
Yao (2022)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Yu and Wang (2022)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Zhang and Yu (2020)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Zhang et al. (2022a)*	Academic	Chinese	√						
Zhang et al. (2022b)*	Academic	Chinese				✓			
Zheng and Jiang (2022)*	Academic	Chinese			✓				
Zhu et al. (2020)*	Academic	Chinese		✓					
Zhu et al. (2021)*	Academic	Chinese	√						

Appendix: Chinese references

English citation	English title	Original Chinese references
AliResearch (2020)*	Qimeng toy manufacturer: Digitalisation and the last	阿里研究院. 启梦玩具:数字化升级,打通 C2M 最后一公里. 2020.
	mile to C2M	http://www.aliresearch.com/ch/information/informationdetails?article
		Code=77950196604080128&type=%E6%96%B0%E9%97%BB
AliResearch (2022a)*	The fundamental logic of digital investment decision	阿里研究院. 数字化投资决策的底层逻辑. 2022.
		http://www.aliresearch.com/ch/information/informationdetails?article
		Code=324411416478093312&type=%E6%96%B0%E9%97%BB
AliResearch (2022b)*	Xiniu Smart Manufacturing: Enable the on-demand	阿里研究院. 犀牛智造给产业数字化转型带来什么启示? 2022.
	fashion production	http://www.aliresearch.com/ch/information/informationdetails?article
		Code=362842575415152640&type=%E6%96%B0%E9%97%BB
China Academy of	The digital transformation of SMEs: Value co-creation	工业互联网平台赋能中小企业数字化转型. 中国工业互联网研究
Industrial Internet (2021)*	with the platforms of Industrial Internet of Things	院,2021: 1-40.
Chen et al. (2021)*	Exploring the mechanisms and paths of manufacturing	陈一华,张振刚,黄璐.制造企业数字赋能商业模式创新的机制与路径.
	digital enablement on business model innovation	管理学报,2021,18(05):731-740.
Chen and Wang	Digital input and innovation efficiency of	陈金丹,王晶晶.数字化投入与制造业创新效率.经济经
(2022)*	manufacturing industry	纬,2022,39(03):78-88.
Chi et al. (2020)*	How can Chinese small-and-medium-sized	池毛毛,叶丁菱,王俊晶,翟姗姗.我国中小制造企业如何提升新产品开
	manufacturing enterprises improve the new product	发绩效——基于数字化赋能的视角.南开管理评论,2020,23(03):63-75.
	development (NPD) performance? From the perspective of digital empowerment	
Cui and Liu (2022)*	The barriers and solutions of manufacturing digital	崔恺媛,刘璐.准公共物品供给视阈下制造业数字化转型困境与对策.
, , ,	transformation: From the Quasi public goods	
	perspective	理论学刊,2022(03):105-113.
Dong et al. (2021)*	Transformation mechanism and path of digital	董晓松,许仁仁,赵星,罗群阳.基于价值视角的制造业数字化服务转型
	servitization in manufacturing: Based on the value	机理与路径—仁和集团案例研究.中国软科学,2021(08):152-161.
	perspective. Case study of Renhe Group	70年76日 101

eBrun (2022)*	The future of traditional manufacturing: The	亿邦动力. 传统制造业的下半场-专注生产设备数字化. (2022).
,	digitalisation of manufacturing and production	https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1721827721722418134
He (2020a)*	Digital Economy and the restructuring of China	何文彬.全球价值链视域下数字经济对我国制造业升级重构效应分析.
	manufacturing industry in the global value chain	亚太经济,2020(3):115-130.
He (2020b)*	Analysis on the effect of digitalisation on the	何文彬.数字化推动中国制造业价值链高端化效应解析—基于全球价
	upgrading of manufacturing industry in China: The perspective of global value chain	值链视角.华东经济管理,2020,34(12):29-38.
iResearch (2019a)*	Manufacturing in China: The development of the high-	中国制造-2019年科创板创新科技发展研究报告. 艾瑞咨询, 2019: 1-
	tech industries on the Science and Technology Innovation Board (STAR Market)	36.
iResearch (2019b)*	The pathway to smart manufacturing in China	中国智能制造之路—中国制造业企业智能化路径研究报告. 艾瑞咨
		询, 2019:1-39.
iResearch (2021)*	The Industrial Internet of Things and Industrial AI in	"新基建"背景下中国工业互联网与工业智能研究报告. 艾瑞咨询,
	"New Infrastructure Project"	2021:1-65.
Jiao and Liu (2020)*	The new model of smart manufacturing: Empowered	焦勇,刘忠诚.数字经济赋能智能制造新模式—从规模化生产、个性化
	by digital economy	定制到适度规模定制的革新.贵州社会科学,2020(11):148-154.
Li (2022)*	Digital technology, new forms of manufacturing and	李晓华.数字科技、制造业新形态与全球产业链格局重塑.东南学
	reshaping of the global industrial chain	术,2022(2):134-144.
Li et al. (2022)*	The configuration path of digital transformation of	李煜华,向子威,胡瑶瑛,褚祝杰.路径依赖视角下先进制造业数字化转
	advanced manufacturing industry from the perspective of path dependence	型组态路径研究.科技进步与对策,2022,39(11):74-83.
Liu (2020)*	How digital transformation improve manufacturing	刘飞.数字化转型如何提升制造业生产率—基于数字化转型的三重影
	productivity: The three influencing mechanisms of digital transformation	响机制.财经科学,2020(10):93-107.
Qi and Cai (2020)*	Digitalisation's multi-level impact on firm performance	戚聿东,蔡呈伟.数字化对制造业企业绩效的多重影响及其机理研究.
	of manufacturing enterprises	学习与探索,2020(7):108-119.
Song et al. (2022b)*	The factory of the future: Creating a new model of	宋婷,黄贝拉,罗晔涛.未来工厂:打造现代工业绿色智造的新典范—
	modern industry's green and intelligent	缘起、变革与愿景.装饰,2022(1):32-35.
	manufacturing – Its origin, transformation and vision	

Wang (2021)*	Research on the impact of digital economy on the	王玉.数字经济对中小制造企业转型的影响研究.经济社会体制比
	transformation of manufacturing SMEs	较,2021(3):47-57.
Wu and Song	Digital transformation of manufacturing firms: The	邬爱其,宋迪.制造企业的数字化转型:应用场景与主要策略.福建论
(2020)*	practices and strategies	坛(人文社会科学版),2020(11):28-36.
Wu et al. (2022)*	Research on the impact of digitalisation on the	吴友群,卢怀鑫,王立勇.数字化对制造业全球价值链竞争力的影响—
	competitiveness of manufacturing industry in the global value chain: Empirical evidence from China's manufacturing industry	来自中国制造业行业的经验证据.科技进步与对策,2022,39(7):53-63.
Xie and Wang	Digital economy and exporting quality upgrading of	谢靖,王少红.数字经济与制造业企业出口产品质量升级.武汉大学学
(2022)*	manufacturing enterprises	报(哲学社会科学版),2022,75(1):101-113.
Xue (2021)*	The research of smart manufacturing talent classification system and standards	薛栋.智能制造数字化人才分类体系及其标准研究—美国 DMDII 的数
		字人才框架启示.江苏高教,2021(03):68-75.
Yao (2022)*	The influence and threshold effect of digital economy	姚战琪.数字经济对我国制造业出口竞争力的影响及其门槛效应.改
	on China's manufacturing exporting competitiveness	革,2022(2):61-75.
Yu and Wang	Research on the paths of technological innovation	余菲菲,王丽婷.数字技术赋能我国制造企业技术创新路径研究.科研
(2022)*	enabled by digital technology in Chinese manufacturing enterprises	管理,2022,43(4):11-19.
Zhang and Yu	Digital input and the upgrading in global value chain:	张晴,于津平.投入数字化与全球价值链高端攀升—来自中国制造业企
(2020)*	Evidence from Chinese manufacturing enterprises	业的微观证据.经济评论,2020(6):72-89.
Zhang et al. (2022a)*	An empirical study on the level of digital	张鹏,周恩毅,刘启雷.装备制造企业数字化转型水平测度—基于陕西
	transformation of equipment manufacturing enterprises: Based on the survey data of Shanxi	省调研数据的实证研究.科技进步与对策,2022,39(7):64-72.
	Province	
Zhang et al. (2022b)*	Does digital economy promote the upgrading of	张艳萍,凌丹,刘慧岭.数字经济是否促进中国制造业全球价值链升级?.
	China's manufacturing industry in the global value chain?	科学学研究,2022,40(1):57-68.

Zheng and Jiang (2022)*	Research on the digital transformation of manufacturing enterprises from the perspective of digital economy: An empirical analysis based on an enterprise survey	郑琼洁,姜卫民.数字经济视域下制造业企业数字化转型研究—基于企业问卷调查的实证分析.江苏社会科学,2022(1):137-149.
Zhu et al. (2021)*	The process mechanism of international entrepreneurship opportunities achieving for intelligent manufacturing enterprises: A longitudinal case study on Xiaomi Company	朱国军,孙军,徐永其.智能制造企业国际创业机会实现的过程机制—数字化赋能视角下小米公司的纵向案例研究.软科学,2021,35(7):65-71.
Zhu et al. (2020)*	Build the digital capability of engineers	朱凌,施锦诚,吴婧姗.培养工程师的数字化能力.高等工程教育研究,2020(3):60-67.